University of Windsor Scholarship at UWindsor

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Theses, Dissertations, and Major Papers

2005

Some aspects of the cell biology of lipid S-nitrosothiols.

Jiyun Wang University of Windsor

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholar.uwindsor.ca/etd

Recommended Citation

Wang, Jiyun, "Some aspects of the cell biology of lipid S-nitrosothiols." (2005). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations*. 3521.

https://scholar.uwindsor.ca/etd/3521

This online database contains the full-text of PhD dissertations and Masters' theses of University of Windsor students from 1954 forward. These documents are made available for personal study and research purposes only, in accordance with the Canadian Copyright Act and the Creative Commons license—CC BY-NC-ND (Attribution, Non-Commercial, No Derivative Works). Under this license, works must always be attributed to the copyright holder (original author), cannot be used for any commercial purposes, and may not be altered. Any other use would require the permission of the copyright holder. Students may inquire about withdrawing their dissertation and/or thesis from this database. For additional inquiries, please contact the repository administrator via email (scholarship@uwindsor.ca) or by telephone at 519-253-3000ext. 3208.

NOTE TO USERS

This reproduction is the best copy available.



Some aspects of the cell biology of lipid S-nitrosothiols

By Jiyun Wang

A Thesis

Submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research through the Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science at the University of Windsor

> Windsor, Ontario, Canada 2005

© 2005 Jiyun Wang



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

> Your file Votre référence ISBN: 0-494-09807-4 Our file Notre référence ISBN: 0-494-09807-4

NOTICE:

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distribute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or noncommercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis. Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.



iii

ABSTRACT

Nitric Oxide is an important messenger and mediator in biological systems. Due to its short half life, S-nitrosothiols (RSNOs) have been suggested to be one of the important biomolecules for the storage and transport of NO. RSNOs also exhibit NO-like bioactivities. In the present study, we focus on the study of some aspects of cell biology of lipid S-nitrosothiols.

In the first part of the study, we focus on the comparison of the cellular uptake of native LDL and chemically modified (homocysteinylation and S-nitrosation) LDL by Normal Human Fibroblasts (NHFs). Here, S-nitroso homocysteinylated LDL (LDL-SNO) was synthesized through the reaction of homocysteinylated LDL (LDL-SH) and S-nitrosocysteine. The effects of homocysteinylation and subsequent S-nitrosation on the uptake of LDL were examined in NHFs. The present results demonstrated that LDL-SH could be S-nitrosated to form LDL-SNO in vitro. Under our experimental conditions, homocysteinylation and subsequent S-nitrosation did not affect the specific uptake of LDL through LDL receptor mediated endocytosis. In addition, insulin exerts the same stimulatory effect on the uptake of chemically modified (homocysteinylation and S-nitrosation of LDL-SH might be a mild and favorable modification to reverse the detrimental actions of LDL-SH in atherosclerosis. The potential beneficial effects of LDL-SNO in biological systems were discussed.

In the second part of the study, we focus on the comparison of the role of lipid Snitrosothiols in apoptosis under light and dark conditions. Here, S-nitrosooctadecanethiol, a novel and lipophilic S-nitrosothiol, was synthesized to explore its apoptotic role in the SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells under dark and light conditions. The present study demonstrated that S-nitroso-octadecanethiol could induce apoptosis in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells. The apoptosis induced by S-nitroso-octadecanethiol involved the release of cytochrome C from mitochondria and caspase 3 activation. Furthermore, the apoptotic efficiency is substantially enhanced approximately 30% along with more cytochrome c released from mitochondria and higher caspase-3 activity upon exposure to the light with respect to dark condition. Therefore, the present study suggested that S-nitroso-octadecanethiol might have a potential to act as a photochemotherpeutic agent for melanoma.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Firstly, I would like to express my gratitude to my supervisor Dr. Mutus for providing his assistance, encouragement and infinite patience with me throughout the course of my graduate studies. I would also like to thank the committee members Dr. Ananvoranich and Dr. Crawford.

My special thanks to Dr. Warner of the Biological Sciences Department for use of ultracentrifuge, Dr. Pandey and his lab for the use of microplate spectrofluorometer.

I would like to thank my colleagues Inga Sliskovic, Paul Root, Shane Miersch and Arun Raturi for their tremendous help. I truly enjoyed being a part of the teamwork in the research group during the course of my graduate studies. I would also like to thank Jafar Naderi, Mallika Somayajulu-Nitu M, Fatme Al-Anouti, Dana Seslija, Ju Sheng, Chris Lopez, Tom, Weijuan Jia, Huisheng Li, Yu Ding, and Xin Hu for their help and kindness.

Finally, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my family for their love and support.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abstract	iii
Acknowledgements	V
List of figures	xii
List of abbreviations	xiv

Part I

1.0 Abstract	
1.1 Introduction	4
1.1.1 Nitric oxide chemistry	4
1.1.1.1 Chemical reactions with O ₂	4
1.1.1.2 Chemical reactions with superoxide anion	5
1.1.1.3 Chemical reactions with soluble guanylate cyclase	6
1.1.2 NO biochemistry	6
1.1.2.1 NO formation in biological systems	7
1.1.2.1.1 Enzymatic pathway for NO biosynthesis	7
1.1.2.1.2 Non-enzymatic pathway for NO synthesis	7
1.1.2.2 NOSs structure and function	8
1.1.2.2.1 NOSs reductase domain structure	9
1.1.2.2.2 NOSs oxygenase domain structure	10

1.1.2.3 Regulation of NOSs activity	11
1.1.2.3.1 Feedback inhibition of NOSs by NO	11
1.1.2.3.2 H ₄ B	11
1.1.2.3.3 CaM	12
1.1.3 The physiological roles of NO in low density lipoprotein peroxidation	12
1.1.3.1 Regulation of lipoprotein lipid peroxidation by NO	13
1.1.3.1.1 Mechanism of lipid peroxidation	13
1.1.3.1.2 Mechanism of inhibition of the LDL peroxidation by NO	13
1.1.3.1.3 Mechanism of stimulation of the LDL peroxidation by NO	15
1.1.4 S-nitrosothiols (RSNOs)	16
1.1.4.1 Mechanism of RSNO formation in biological systems	16
1.1.4.1.1 Oxygen-dependent route	16
1.1.4.1.2 Nitrous acid-dependent route	17
1.1.4.1.3 Hydrophobic phase-dependent route	17
1.1.4.2 Mechanism of biological action of RSNOs	17
1.1.4.2.1 NO release	17
1.1.4.2.1.1 Photodecomposition	18
1.1.4.2.1.2 Metal-ion-catalyzed decomposition	18
1.1.4.2.1.3 Reductant –dependent decomposition	20
1.1.4.2.1.4 Enzyme-catalyzed decomposition	20
1.1.4.3 S-transnitrosation	22
1.1.4.4 S-thiolation	22
1.1.4 Biological roles of RSNOs	23

1.1.6 RSNOs transport across the membrane	24
1.1.6.1 Cell-surface Protein Disulfide Isomerase (csPDI)-dependent manner	25
1.1.6.2 System L amino acid transporter-dependent manner	26
1.1.6.3 Anion exchanger-dependent manner	26
1.1.7 Insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction	27
1.1.7.1 Insulin	27
1.1.7.2 Physiological role of insulin in the vascular system	27
1.1.7.3 Insulin resistance	28
1.1.7.4 Endothelial dysfunction	28
1.1.7.5 Interaction of insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction	29
1.1.8 LDL homocysteinylation and its role in vascular diseases	29
1.2 Objective	31
1.3 Materials and Methods	32
1.3.1 Materials	32
1.3.2 Methods	32
1.3.2.1 Preparation of LDL	32
1.3.2.2 Fluorescent labeling of LDL with Dil	33
1.3.2.3 Homocysteinylation of LDL by homocysteine thiolactone	33
1.3.2.3.3 S-nitrosation of homocysteinylated LDL (LDL-SH)	34
1.3.2.3.3.1 Sythesis of S-nitroso-Cysteine	34
1.3.2.3.3.2 Synthesis of S-nitroso Homocysteinylated LDL (LDL-SNO)	34

1.3.2.4 Determination of the levels of NO groups coupled to LDL-SH	34
1.3.2.6 Fluoresence microscopy	34
1.3.2.7 Cell culture	36
1.4 Results	37
1.4.1 Kinetics of homocysteinylation of LDL by homocysteine-thiolactone	37
1.4.2 S-nitrosation of LDL-SH	38
1.4.3 Fluorescent labeling of LDL, LDL-SH, LDL-SNO with Dil	42
1.4.4 Comparison of the uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH	
and DiI-LDL-SNO	42
1.4.4.1 Time course of uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and	
DiI-LDL-SNO	42
1.4.4.2 The effect of various concentrations on the uptake of DiI-LDL,	
DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs	43
1.4.5 Uptake of DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by LDL-specific	
receptor pathway	49
1.4.6 Comparison of the effects of insulin on the uptake of DiI-LDL,	
DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO	52
1. 5 Discussion	57
1.6 Conclusion	61

Part II

2.0 Abstract	63
2.1 Introduction	64
2.1.1 Terminology of apoptosis	64
2.1.2 Apoptotic pathways	64
2.1.2.1 Extrinsic/ Death receptor-linked apoptotic pathways	64
2.1.2.2 Intrinsic apoptotic pathway	65
2.1.3 Apoptotic pathways mediated by NO	68
2.1.3.1Direct activation of mitochondrion apoptotic pathway	68
2.1.3.2 MAPK (Mitogen-activated protein kinases) signaling pathways	69
2.1.3.2.1 MAPKs	69
2.1.3.2.2 MAPKs activation by NO	70
2.1.3.3 P53-dependent apoptotic pathway	71
2.1.4 Antiapoptotic affect of NO	71
2.2 Objective	72
2.3 Materials and Methods	73
2.3.1 Materials	73
2.3.2 Methods	73
2.3.2.1 Synthesis of S-nitrosooctadecanethiol (ODTSNO)	73
2.3.3.2 Preparation of ODTSNO liposomes	73
2.3.3.3 Nitrite Assay	74
2.3.3.4 Western blot analysis for cytochrome C release from Mitochondrion	74
2.3.3.5 Measurement of caspase 3 activity	75

2.3.3.6 Cell culture	76
2.3.3.7 Hoechst staining	76
2.3.3.8 Light source	76
2.4 Results	77
2.4.1 Instability of ODTSNO liposome upon exposure to the light	77
2.4.2 Uptake of ODTSNO liposome	77
2.4.3 Comparison of apoptosis induced by ODTSNO in the presence and absence	e
of light in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells	80
2.4.4 Cytochrome c release from mitochondria	
during ODTSNO-induced apoptosis	87
2.4.5 Caspase- 3 activation during ODTSNO-induced apoptosis	87
2.5 Discussion	9 0
2.6 Conclusion	93
References	94
Vita auctoris	109

xi

LIST OF FIGURES

Part I

1.1.1: Enzyme-catalyzed NO biosynthesis	7
1.1.2: Domain structure of NOS homodimer	9
1.1.3: RSNO decomposition catalyzed by copper	18
1.1.4: The structure of complex of GSSG with Cu^{2+}	19
1.1.5: Proposed mechanism of γ -GT-dependent GSNO decomposition	21
1.1.6: S-transnitrosation reaction and S-thiolation reaction	23
1.1.7: Mechanism for S-nitrosation of intracellular thiols by CsPDI catalyzed	
NO released from extracellular RSNOs	25
1.1.8: Insulin structure	27
1.4.1: Kinetics of homocysteinylation of human LDL by HcyTL	40
1.4.2: S-nitrosation of LDL-SH by CySNO	41
1.4.3: Visual detection of uptake of DiI-LDL by NHFs	45
1.4.4: Time course uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH, and DiI-LDL-SNO	46
1.4.5: Comparison of uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO	47
1.4.6: A double-reciprocal plot of Fig 1.4.5	48
1.4.7: Uptake of DiI- LDL, DiI-LDL-SH, and DiI-LDL-SNO	50
1.4.8: Competitive inhibition of uptake of DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO	
by unlabeled LDL	51
1.4.9: Comparison of the uptake of DiI-LDL by NHFs	
with and without 50nM insulin	53
1.4.10: Comparison of the uptake of Dil-LDL-SH by NHFs	
with and without 50nM insulin	54
1.4.11: Comparison of the uptake of DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs	
with and without 50nM insulin	55
1.4.12: Comparison of the effects of various concentrations of insulin on the	
uptake of DiI-LDL DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs	56

Part II

2.1.1: Induction of apoptosis by the interaction of Fas with Fas ligand	66
2.1.2: Induction of apoptosis via the mitochondrial pathway	67
2.4.1: Thermal and photolytic stability of ODTSNO liposome	78
2.4.2: Standard curve for Griess reagent assay	79
2.4.3: Nitrite production from ODTSNO liposome	79
2.4.4A, B: Apoptosis induced by ODTSNO in the presence and absence of light	
in SK-MEL-28 human Melanoma cells	84
2.4.5: Dose-dependent apoptosis induced by ODTSNO	85
2.4.6: Time course of the NO-induced apoptosis in SK-MEL-28	
human melanoma cells	86
2.4.7: The release of cytochrome c from mitochondrial during ODTSNO-induced	
SK-MEL-28 Human melanoma cells apoptosis	
under dark and light conditions	88
2.4.8: Activation of caspase-3 during ODTSNO-induced apoptosis	89

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AH	Ascorbate monoanion
Apaf-1	Apoptotic protease-activating factor-1
ASNO	S-nitroso-albumin
CaM	Calmodulin
cGMP	Cyclic guanosine monophosphate
Cys	Cysteine
CySNO	S-nitroso-cysteine
DD	Death domain
Dil	3,3'-dioctadecylindocarbocyanine
DISC	Death-inducing signaling complex
EDRF	Endothelium-derived relaxing factor
eNOS	Endothelial Nitric Oxide Synthase
FAD	Flavin adenine dinucleotide, oxidized form
FADD	Fas-associated protein with death domain
FasL	Fas ligand
FMN	Flavin mononucleotide
GSH	Glutathiol
GSNO	S-nitrosoglutathiol
GSSG	Oxidized Glutathiol
GTx	Glutathione peroxidase
H ₄ B	Tetrahydrobiopterin
Hcy	Homocysteine
HcyTL	Homocysteine thiolactone
Homocysteinylated LDL	LDL-SH
iNOS	Inducible nitric oxide synthase
LDL	Low density lipoprotein
LSH	1-octadecanethiol
ODTSNO	S-nitroso-octadecanethiol

N_2O_3	Dinitrogen trioxide
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate,
	reduced form
NHFs	Normal Human Fibroblasts
nNOS	Neuronal nitric oxide synthase
NO	Nitric oxide
NO	Nitroxyl anion
NO ₂	Nitrogen dioxide
NOSs	Nitric oxide synthases
O ₂	Oxygen
O ₂	Superoxide anion
ONO ₂ CO ₂	Nitrosoperoxycarbonate
ONOO ⁻	Peroxynitrite
oxLDL	Oxidized low density lipoprotein
PDI	Protein Disulfide Isomerase
PTP	Permeability transition pore
RS ⁻	Thiolate anion
RSNO	S-nitrosothiol
SAPKs	Stress activated protein kinases
sGC	Soluble guanylate cyclase
SNAP	S-nitroso-N-acetylpenicillaime
S-nitrosated LDL-SH	LDL-SNO
XO	Xanthine oxidase

Part I

1

S-nitrosation of homocysteinylated low density lipoproteins and comparison of the uptake of native and modified (homocysteinylated and S-nitrosated) LDL by Normal Human Fibroblasts

1.0 Abstract

Background and objectives: Oxidized low density lipoprotein (oxLDL) is a key element for the development of atherosclerosis. Homocysteinylation of LDL by homocysteine thiolactone (HcyTL) has been suggested to increase the susceptibility of LDL to oxidative modification. The extent of oxidation of homocysteinylated LDL (LDL-SH) has been shown to relate to the levels of free thiol groups incorporated into the LDL through the interaction with HcyTL (Ferretti et al., 2004). Nitric oxide (NO) is a good inhibitor for the oxidative modification of LDL. Protein thiol groups are the potential cellular targets for S-nitrosation reaction to form S-nitrosothiols (RSNOs), the most important biomolecules for the storage and transport of short-lived NO. RSNOs also possess NO-like bioactivities. Therefore, in the present study, whether free SH groups of LDL-SH could be susceptible to S-nitrosation to form favorable S-nitroso homocysteinylated LDL (LDL-SNO) was examined. Normal levels of LDL in plasma play a key role in vascular diseases such as atherosclerosis. Insulin plays a regulatory role in LDL homeostasis. Thus, the uptake of native LDL and chemically modified LDL (LDL-SH and LDL-SNO) by Normal Human Fibroblasts (NHFs) was compared. The effect of insulin on the uptake of chemically modified LDL was also examined.

Methods: S-transnitrosation was used to study the nitrosation of LDL-SH. Fluorescently labeled LDL, LDL-SH and LDL-SNO with 3,3'-dioctadecylindocarbocarbocyanine (DiI) were used to compare the cellular uptake of native and chemically modified LDL.

Results and conclusions: LDL-SH could be S-nitrosated to form LDL-SNO in vitro. Under our experimental conditions, homocysteinylation and subsequent S-nitrosation did not affect the specific uptake of LDL through LDL receptor mediated endocytosis. There is no significant difference among the uptake of LDL, LDL-SH and LDL-SNO by NHFs. Insulin exerts the same stimulatory effect on the uptake of chemically modified (homocysteinylation and S-nitrosation) LDL as that of native LDL. These results suggested that S-nitrosation of LDL-SH might be a mild and favorable modification to reverse the detrimental actions of LDL-SH in atherosclerosis. The potential benefical effects of LDL-SNO in biological systems are discussed.

1.1 Introduction

1.1.1 Nitric oxide (NO) chemistry

NO is a small and hydrophobic molecule that is synthesized in biological systems (Moncada et al., 1991). It is one of the most important signaling molecules in biological systems. It plays various roles in physiology and pathophysiology such as stimulation of vascular smooth muscle relaxation and atherosclerosis (Kerwin et al., 1995). The biological actions of NO are dependent on its chemical reactivity. Thus, understanding the chemical reactions of NO in vivo is very important.

NO is a free radical which contains an unpaired electron. Therefore, in biological systems, NO will react with those substances that have unpaired electrons. Such typical examples include the reactions with oxygen (O_2) and superoxide anion (O_2^-). Another important reaction of NO in biological systems is the interaction with metal complexes such as heme-containing protein soluble guanylate cyclase (sGC) (Krumenacker et al., 2004).

1.1.1.1 Chemical reactions with O₂

NO is unstable in an oxygen environment because it undergoes autooxidation. In the gas phase, the reaction of NO with O_2 forms nitrogen dioxide (NO₂) (Eq.1.1.1) and dinitrogen trioxide (N₂O₃) (Eq.1.1.2).

$$2 \text{ NO} + \text{O}_2 \rightarrow 2 \text{ NO}_2(1.1.1)$$

 $\text{NO}_2 + \text{NO} \rightarrow \text{N}_2\text{O}_3(1.1.2)$

 N_2O_3 is responsible for the S-nitrosation reaction, the most important pathway for the formation of the biologically important molecules such as S-nitrosothiols (RSNOs). However, in the aqueous phase, the resultant intermediate N_2O_3 is not stable and undergoes hydrolysis to form nitrite (Eq. 1.1.3), which accounts for the short half- life of NO (reported to be only 0.1 seconds [Kelm et al., 1990]) (Wink et al., 1998).

 $N_2O_3+H_2O \longrightarrow 2 HNO_2$ (1.1.3)

NO and O_2 are 9 times more soluble in hydrophobic solvents than in the water (Shaw et al., 1977; Malinski et al., 1993). Thus increased concentrations of NO and O_2 in the hydrophobic phase can accelerate reaction of NO with O_2 up to 300- fold with respect to the aqueous phase (Liu et al., 1998). Therefore, it has been proposed that in biological systems the reaction of NO and O_2 and subsequent S-nitrosation reactions mediated by N_2O_3 occur predominantly in the hydrophobic compartments such as lipid membranes, hydrophobic cores of the lipoproteins or protein interiors (Wink et al., 1998; Rafikova et al., 2002).

1.1.1.2 Chemical reactions with superoxide anion (O_2^{\bullet})

The reaction of NO with O_2^{\bullet} occurs at near diffusion controlled rates with a rate constant of 4.3 to 6.7 x10⁹M⁻¹S⁻¹ to produce a powerful oxidant, peroxynitrite (ONOO⁻) (Eq.1.1.4) (Beckman et al.,1996).

Peroxynitrite can undergo various chemical reactions. These reactions exhibit detrimental effects on biological systems. For example, once protonated, it will rapidly decompose to a potently cytotoxic intermediate-peroxynitrous acid (Beckman et al., 1996). Peroxynitrous acid has shown to mediate most of the oxidation and nitration reactions of peroxynitrite (Koppenol et al., 1992). However, in vivo, the detrimental actions of peroxynitrite are greatly reduced due to the relatively high concentrations of reduced glutathiol (GSH) which exist in most cells (Wink et al., 1998). In addition, the reaction of peroxynitrite with CO_2 produces a potent oxidizing and nitrating agent: nitrosoperoxycarbonate ($ONO_2CO_2^-$) (Lymar et al., 1995) which causes the tyrosine nitration seen in some pathological conditions such as Alzheimer's disease (AD) (Mayer et al., 1997; Reynolds et al., 2005.).

1.1.1.3 Chemical reactions with soluble guanylate cyclase (sGC)

A well-studied reaction of NO with metal complexes in biological systems is the reaction with soluble guanylate cyclase (sGC), one of the heme-containing proteins. sGC has been suggested to be the major receptor in vivo for NO (Denninger et al., 1999). Furthermore, the interaction of NO with sGC is one of the most important mechanisms underlying the biological effects of NO. NO binds to the heme iron of sGC at diffusion-controlled rates to form iron-nitrosyl complex (Mayer et al., 1997). The resultant iron-nitrosyl complex is pentacoordinate so as to activate sGC (Stone et al., 1995). Activation of sGC stimulates the production of an important second messenger cGMP, which is responsible for numerous physiological actions of NO such as vasodilation, anti-platelet aggregation and neurotransmission (Krumenacker et al., 2004).

1.1.2 NO biochemistry

1.1.2.1 NO formation in biological systems

1.1.2.1.1 Enzymatic pathway for NO biosynthesis

It has been shown that NO synthesis in biological systems is catalyzed by a family of enzymes NO synthases (NOS). The reaction involves sequential oxidation of Larginine to L-citrulline to produce NO, which utilize NADPH and O_2 as cosubstrates. It also involves the formation of intermediate N-hydroxyl-L-arginine, which can act as a substrate for NOS (Korth et al., 1994; Griffith et al., 1995) (Figure 1.1.1).



Figure 1.1.1: Enzyme-catalyzed NO biosynthesis (Griffith et al., 1995)

1.1.2.1.2 Non-enzymatic pathway for NO synthesis

In addition to the most established pathway for enzymatic NO synthesis in biological systems, a recent study (Zweier et al., 1999) reported that enzyme-independent NO formation also occured in biological systems. Under acidic and highly reduced

conditions, NO can be generated in tissues by either direct disproportionation or reduction of nitrite to NO. This pathway becomes the major source of NO in important disease states such as ischemia or shock, where acidosis and marked hypoxia occur, although this pathway for NO synthesis can occur in all biological tissues.

1.1.2.2 NOS structure and function

Three NOS isoforms have been shown to be the products of separate genes (Nathan et al., 1994). Two of three NOS are constitutive enzymes known as neuronal NOS (nNOS) and endothelial NOS (eNOS) (Fleming et al., 1998). They synthesize NO in response to the increase of Ca^{2+} in the cell. Another one is inducible NOS (iNOS). It synthesizes NO upon stimulation by signals such as cytokines (Kroncke et al., 1995; Hierholzer et al., 1998).

Although different isoforms, each NOS isoform monomer has a similar bidomain structure: a C-terminal reductase domain containing binding sites for NADPH, FAD, and FMN, and a N-terminal oxygenase domain for binding heme, tetrahydrobiopterin (H₄B) and the substrate L-Arginine. Each domain can exist and function independently. An amino acid recognition sequence for the Ca²⁺- binding protein calmodulin (CaM) is located between the two domains (Hemmens et al., 1998) (Figure 1.1.2).

All three NOS isoforms are homodimeric enzymes (Stuehr, 1997). However, the interactions between oxygenase and reductase domains of the subunits are different for inducible NOS and constitutive NOS. Venema et al., (1997) reported that iNOS subunit association consists of only head to head interactions of the oxygenase domains, however, eNOS and nNOS subunit association involves not only the oxygenase domain

interactions but also the reductase domain interactions as well as the interactions between oxygenase and reductase domains.





Figure1.1.2: Domain structure of NOS homodimer, showing cofactor and substrate binding sites (Andrew et al., 1999).

1.1.2.2.1 NOS reductase domain structure

The NOS reductase domain has binding sites for FMN, FAD and NADPH (Stuehr et al., 1997). It has been suggested that the NOS reductase domain is homologous to other FMN- and FAD-containing reductases such as cytochrome P-450 reductase (Wang et al., 1997). An isolated NOS reductase domain can transfer electrons from NADPH through the flavins FMN and FAD to cytochrome c as do cytochrome P-450 reductase (Gachhui et al., 1996; Chen et al., 1996). However, with respect to cytochrome P-450 reductase, CaM-binding domain is a requirement for the electron transfer of NOS reductase domain

(Abu-Sound et al., 1994), since Calmodulin activates not only intradomain electron transfer, but also interdomain electron transfer from NADPH via flavins to the heme, so as to contribute to the synthesis of NO (Abu-Sound et al., 1994; Stuehr et al., 1997).

1.1.2.2.2 NOS oxygenase domain structure

The human iNOS oxygenase domain structure is mainly exemplified as a model for studying the structure of NOS isoforms oxygenase domains. Crane et al. (1997) reported that the human iNOS oxygenase domain has an elongated shape. It contains many β -sheets, considerably different from those heme-containing oxygenases. It also contains a novel α - β fold. Therefore its structure is described to be analogous to a baseball glove with the heme group in the palm of the glove.

Zinc ion has been discovered to tetrahedrally coordinate to two pairs of cysteine (Cys) residues through the examination of the crystal structure of eNOS (Raman et al., 1998). It has been proposed that zinc metal center functions as maintaining the integrity of H₄B-bindig site. In addition, the zinc binding motif, Cys-(X) 4-Cys, is found to be conserved in all known NOS isoforms to date, suggesting that the zinc ion exits in all of physiologically relevant NOS structures. For example, zinc metal center has also been found to exist in human iNOS (Fischmann et al., 1999) and nNOS (Hemmens et al., 2000). In addition to maintain the integrity of H₄B-bindig site, a zinc metal center might favour dimer stabilization in iNOS (Li et al., 1999) and nNOS (Hemmens et al., 2000)

1.1.2.3 Regulation of NOS activity

Although these three NOS isoforms can be regulated by differentially specific mechanisms, there are some regulation mechanisms that can be shared by all three NOS isoforms.

1.1.2.3.1 Feedback inhibition of NOS by NO

NO may be a negative feedback modulator of NOS. This is because NO can readily and reversibly bind the heme iron to form catalytically inactive Ferrous/Ferricnitrosyl complex with NOS. Therefore, NOS enzymatic activity can be recovered only upon NO release from the heme iron (Hurshman et al., 1995; Abu-Soud et al., 1995). The extent of the inhibition of NOS enzymatic activity by NO is different for the different isoforms of NOS. It has been shown that ecNOS and nNOS are more susceptible to inhibition by NO than iNOS since NO has a higher reactivity toward heme in cNOS than iNOS (Wink et al., 1998). Moreover, the resultant Fe-NO complex is more stable in cNOS than iNOS.

1.1.2.3.2 H₄B

NOS activity can be regulated by NOS cofactor H_4B levels. H_4B is essential for coupling O_2 activation to NO synthesis (Mayer et al., 1995). The NOS homodimer has two binding sites for H_4B which are located on each of the two subunits. However, the binding of H_4B to NOS showes strong negative cooperatives. The binding of the first H_4B lowers the enzyme's affinity for binding the second H_4B by at least an order of

magnitude (Gorren et al., 1996). Thus insufficient H_4B levels can limit NO biosynthesis (Harrison, 1997).

1.1.2.3.3 Calmodulin (CaM)

CaM is necessary for the enzymatic activities of all three NOS isoforms, but functions differently in these three NOS isoforms. In eNOS and nNOS, CaM binding leads to the increase in the rate of electron transfer from NADPH to the reductase domain flavins (Gachhui et al.; 1996 Gachhui et al., 1998.). At the same time, it also triggers electron transfer from the reductase domain to the heme center (Abu-Sound et al., 1994). Thus, CaM helps to increase the rate of NO synthesis caused by eNOS and nNOS. However, for iNOS, CaM binding is not related to enzyme catalytic activity, but is

essential to maintain the integrity of iNOS structures such as folding and stabilizing (Fossetta et al., 1996; Wu et al., 1996).

1.1.3 The physiological roles of NO in low density lipoprotein (LDL) peroxidation

NO has been characterized as an endothelium-derived relaxing factor (EDRF) (Gruetter, et al., 1979). The role of NO in vascular systems has been extensively explored. NO plays a key role in the stimulation of vascular smooth muscle relaxation (Ignarro, 1989a; Ignarro, 1989b) and inhibition of platelet aggregation and adhesion through a cGMP-dependent mechanism (Furlong et al., 1987; Radomski et al., 1987). Any damage to the endothelial cell surface will affect the normal functions of NO in vascular systems, resulting in numerous pathophysiological disorders such as atherosclerosis (Ignarro et al., 1999). Among the factors contributing to atherosclerosis, oxidized low density lipoprotein

(oxLDL) is a key element (Napoli et al., 1997). NO has been suggested to be a good inhibitor for LDL peroxidation, thus reducing the possibility of the development of the atherosclerosis initiated by oxLDL. However, NO regulates lipid peroxidation by a mechanism independent of cGMP (Bloodsworth et al., 2000).

1.1.3.1 Regulation of lipoprotein lipid peroxidation by NO

1.1.3.1.1 Mechanism of lipid peroxidation

Lipid peroxidation occurs as bis-allylic hydrogen of the unsaturated fatty acid is easily susceptible to be abstracted by initial free radicals to produce lipid free radicals (Eq. 1.1.5). Lipid free radicals then react with oxygen to produce lipid peroxyl radicals. Lipid peroxyl radicals then propagate the lipid peroxidation since these radicals can oxidize adjacent unsaturated fatty acid to produce lipid hydroperoxide and a second lipid radical (Eq.1.1.7). Thus propagation of the lipid peroxidation (Hogg et al., 1999b; Ignarro 2000).

 $LH + R \longrightarrow L + RH \quad (Eq. 1.1.5)$ $L + o_2 \longrightarrow LOO \quad (Eq. 1.1.6)$ $LOO' + LH \longrightarrow L' + LOOH \quad (Eq. 1.1.7)$

1.1.3.1.2 Mechanism of inhibition of the LDL peroxidation by NO

LDL is one of the lipid-carrier blood lipoproteins. Its density ranges from 1.039 g/ml to 1.062 g/ml. It comprises a non-polar core of triacylglycerols and cholesteryl esters, surrounded by an amphiphilic coat of phospholipids and cholesterol molecules and a single molecule of apolipoprotein B-100 (Voet et al., 1999a). About 50% of fatty acid molecules

in the LDL are unsaturated, thus rendering LDL susceptible to oxidative modification (Esterbauer et al., 1992). LDL enters certain cell types by LDL-specific receptor-mediated endocytosis and is subsequently transported to the lysosomes for degradation (Brown et al., 1979).

The most extensively examined mechanism for inhibition of LDL peroxidation by NO is the termination of the lipid peroxidation propagation reaction via scavenging of lipidperoxyradical (LOO[•]) (Eq. 1.1.8) (Rubbo et al., 1995; Goss et al., 1995; Goss et al., 1997.)

Recent studies have shown that NO inhibits LDL peroxidation initiated by enzymatic or non-enzymatic pathways (Bloodsworth et al., 2000). For example, Rubbo (1995) demonstrated that pure NO gas can inhibit LDL peroxidation initiated by lipoxygenase. Hogg et al., (1993) reported that NO donor compounds S-Nitroso-N-acetylpenicillamine (SNAP) and sodium nitroprusside (SNP) could inhibit LDL peroxidation initiated by Cu^{2+} . Termination of lipid peroxidation propagation reaction by NO has been shown to protect the cells from the cytotoxicity induced by lipidperoxy radical (Wink et al., 1994; Wink et al., 1995).

NO is diffusible and lipophilic, and as a result it can diffuse into and concentrate in the hydrophobic core of LDL as a lipophilic antioxidant for LDL (Denicola et al., 2002). It can react with lipid peroxyl radical (LOO[•]) at near-diffusion limited rates ($k=1.0-3.0\times10^9 M^{-1} S^{-1}$) (Padmaja et al., 1993), 10^4-10^5 times higher than that of the reaction with α -tocopherol (Hogg et al., 1999b). α -tocopherol is one of the low molecular weight lipophilic antioxidants present in LDL (Esterbauer et al., 1992). Therefore, NO can protect these low

molecular weight antioxidants from oxidation (Goss et al., 1997) and act in synergy with these endogenous antioxidants to protect LDL from oxidation (Ignarro, 1989b; Rubbo et al., 2002).

1.1.3.1.3 Mechanism of stimulation of the LDL peroxidation by NO

In contrast to its well-established direct role in protecting LDL from oxidation, NO can also promote LDL peroxidation indirectly by forming reactive nitrogen species such as powerful oxidant ONOO⁻. NO reacts with O_2^- at diffusion-limited rates [4.3 to 6.7 x10⁹M⁻ $^{1}S^{-1}$] to form peroxynitrite (ONOO⁻). ONOO⁻ is such a powerful oxidant that it can directly initiate lipid peroxidation reactions by abstracting a hydrogen atom from a polyunsaturated fatty acid molecule (Darley-Usmar et al., 1992). It has been suggested that peroxynitrite can have free access to hydrophobic compartments in cells. Therefore, it can readily accumulate in the hydrophobic phase to regulate membrane and lipoprotein lipid oxidation reactions (Davis et al., 2001).

As mentioned above, NO can act as both antioxidant and prooxidant for lipid peroxidation. However, whether NO serves as antioxidant or pro-oxidant depends on the relative concentrations of NO and O_2^- (Goldstein et al., 2000; Jourd'heuil et al., 2001; Rubbo et al., 2002). NO only stimulates peroxynitrite-induced lipid peroxidation when the concentration of NO is less than or equivalent to the concentration of O_2^- . If the concentration of NO is more than that of O_2^- , NO can inhibit peroxynitrite-induced lipid peroxidation (Rubbo et al., 1994). Therefore, NO could modulate LDL peroxidation in a concentration-dependent manner.

1.1.4 S-nitrosothiols (RSNOs)

S-nitrosothiols are thiol-esters of nitrite. They have the generic structure R-S-N=O (Oae et al., 1983). RSNOs have long half-lives with respect to NO; they have been suggested to be one of the important biomolecules in vivo for the storage and transport of NO (Stamler et al., 1992a). RSNOs also exhibit NO-like bioacitivities such as stimulation of smooth muscle relaxation, inhibition of platelet aggregation and adhesion (Stamler et al., 1992a; 1992b). Therefore, understanding how RSNOs are formed in biological systems and their mechanisms of actions are of great importance.

1.1.4.1 Mechanism of RSNOs formation in biological systems

1.1.4.1.1 Oxygen-dependent route

RSNOs cannot be formed by the simple reaction of NO with free thiol groups. The reaction of NO with thiols generates thiol disulfide rather than RSNOs (Eq. 1.1.9) (DeMaster ,1995).

$$NO+2RSH \rightarrow RSSR+2NO^{-}+H^{+}$$
 (1.1.9)

The well-characterized mechanism for RSNO formation in biological systems is N_2O_3 -mediated S -nitrosation of free thiols (e.g. Glutathiol [GSH]) N_2O_3 can be formed through autooxidation of NO (Kharitonov, 1995).

1.1.4.1.2 Nitrous acid-dependent route

RSNOs can be easily synthesized in the laboratory via the reaction between thiols and nitrite at acidic conditions (Eq. 1.1.10).

HNO_2 +RSH \rightarrow RSNO+ H_2O (1.1.10)

This route doesn't occur at physiological pH (pH \sim 7.0), and could only be relevant under extreme acidic conditions (pH $< \sim$ 3) (Hogg, 2002).

1.1.4.1.3 Hydrophobic phase-dependent route

Actually, this route is crossed over with the oxygen-dependent route, but the hydrophobic interiors of protein (Nedospasov et al., 2000) and membranes (Liu et al., 1998) may facilitate the formation of the nitrosating agent N_2O_3 from NO due to the enhanced solubility of NO and O_2 in the hydrophobic phase with respect to the water phase (Malinski et al., 1993; Shaw et al., 1997). Rafikova et al., (2002) reported that the hydrophobic phase of extracellular albumin catalyze the formation of RSNOs. The mechanism involves micellar catalysis of NO oxidation in the albumin hydrophobic core and specific transfer of NO⁺ to low-molecular-weight thiols.

1.1.4.2 Mechanism of biological action of RSNOs

1.1.4.2.1 NO release

1.1.4.2.1.1 Photodecomposition

RSNOs are photosensitive, especially to UV light. Irradiation of RSNOs leads to the homolytic cleavage of the S-NO bond, resulting in the release of NO and formation of thiyl radicals (Eq.1.1.11).

RSNO \xrightarrow{hv} RS \cdot + \cdot NO (1.1.11)

For example, we have shown that irradiation of S-nitrosoglutathione (GSNO) at 340nm or 545nm results in the release of NO (Sexton et al., 1994). Singh et al. (1995) also demonstrated that irradiation of GSNO with light (λ =550nm) resulted in the homolytic decomposition of GSNO to generate NO and glutathionyl radical.

1.1.4.2.1.2 Metal-ion-catalyzed decomposition

RSNOs can be decomposed in a solution containing metal ions such as Cu^+ , Fe^{2+} , Hg^{2+} and Ag^+ (Williams et al., 1996a; Dicks et al., 1997). The well-studied decomposition of RSNOs catalyzed by metal ions is the reaction with copper ion. The possible decomposition mechanism catalyzed by copper ion is shown as follows (Figure 1.1.3):



Figure 1.1.3: RSNO decomposition catalyzed by copper ion (Wang et al., 2002)
It has been suggested that Cu^+ is the true effective catalyst, because the specific Cu^+ chelator neocuproine stops the decomposition of RSNO completely (Williams, 1996b). Cu^+ results from the reduction of Cu^{2+} by thiolate ion generated by hydrolysis of RSNO or free thiols. Cu^+ catalyzes RSNO decomposition by forming a complex intermediate Y. Its structure is shown as A and B. Both Cu^{2+} and RS⁻ can be regenerated and are present in catalytic quantities (Wang et al., 2002).

In addition, previous studies demonstrated that large concentrations of GSNO (e.g. 1mM) are resistant to Cu^{2+} catalyzed decomposition. This is because oxidized glutathione (GSSG) is an effective copper ion chelator as shown in Figure 1.1.4. At higher GSNO concentration, GSSG is high enough to chelate Cu^{2+} to prevent the release of NO from GSNO. However, at lower GSNO concentration, GSSG is not enough to chelate Cu^{2+} . Thus, Cu^{2+} promotes the NO release from lower concentrations of GSNO such as 1µM (Noble et al., 1999, Singh et al., 1999).



Figure 1.1.4: The structure of complex of GSSG with Cu²⁺ (Noble et al., 1999)

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

1.1.4.2.1.3 Reductant –dependent decomposition

Ascorbate and protein thiols such as Cys residues in the albumin have been demonstrated to promote the release of NO from RSNOs such as S-nitroso-albumin (ASNO) and GSNO. The mechanism involves the NO⁺ transfer to thiolate anion (RS⁻) to form RSNO (Eq.1.1.12). Subsequent release of NO from RSNO depends on a reductive activation of NO⁺ (RSNO) to NO, which could be catalyzed by ascorbate monoanion (AH⁻) or free thiol groups of albumin (Eq.1.1.13 &Eq.1.1.14). Compared with metal ion-catalyzed the release of NO from RSNO, ascorbate or protein thiols can cause only a slow release of NO from RSNO (Scorza et al., 1997).

$$R'SNO+RS \rightarrow RSNO+R'S \rightarrow (Eq.1.1.12)$$

$$RSH$$

$$RSNO \implies RSSR + NO \qquad (Eq.1.1.13)$$

$$RSNO + AH \rightarrow RSH + A + NO \qquad (Eq. 1.1.14)$$

1.1.4.2.1.4 Enzyme-catalyzed decomposition

Recent studies have shown several enzymes that can break down low molecular weight RSNOs in vitro. For example, Hogg et al. (1997) reported that GSNO can act as a substrate for γ -glutamyl transpeptidase (γ -GT), leading to the formation of S-nitrosocysteinyl glycine (CG-SNO) from GSNO (Figure 1.1.5). CG-SNO is more susceptible to transition metal ion-catalyzed decomposition to release NO with respect to GSNO. In addition, γ -GT dependent decomposition of GSNO depends on the type of tissues, because this reaction occurs in the kidney, but not in the heart.



S-Nitrosocysteinylglycine (CG-SNO)

Glutamate



et al., 1997)

Trujillo et al., (1998) reported that xanthine oxidase (XO) can catalyze the decomposition of low molecular weight RSNOs, such as GSNO and CysNO in an O_2^- dependent or independent pathway to release NO. Glutathione peroxidase (GTx) has been implicated in the decomposition of GSNO to release NO (Freedman et al., 1995; Hou et al., 1996) Later, Liu et al. (2001) reported that glutathiol-dependent formaldehyde dehydrogenase is a GSNO reductase. Although it is specific for GSNO, it can affect the metabolism of other RSNOs such as S-nitrosylated protein. This enzyme is critical for RSNOs homeostasis and safeguards against nitrosative stress in biological systems.

1.1.4.3 S-transnitrosation

S- transnitrosation refers to the transfer of nitroso group from a S-nitrosothiol to a thiol (Eq.1.1.15), more specifically, the nitrosyl (NO^+) transfer from RSNO to the thiol target in the protein, peptides or amino acids so as to form a new R'SNO (Arnelle et al., 1995).

$RSNO+R'SH \implies R'SNO+RSH$ (Eq.1.1.15)

This reaction is a reversible second order reaction (Hogg, 1999a). It has been suggested that S-transnitrosation reactions may represent an important mechanism in vivo for the biological actions of RSNO (Park et al., 1993). In addition, S-transnitrosation reaction might be an alternative pathway for the release of NO from stable RSNO (Al-sa'doni et al., 2000). For example, recent studies demonstrated that transnitrosation reaction with low molecular weight thiols, such as L-cysteine, is required for the release of NO from S-nitrosoalbumin (ASNO) and GSNO, because S-nitroso-cysteine (CySNO) is easily subject to the decomposition catalyzed by Cu²⁺ to release NO (Scharfstein et al., 1994; Pietraforte et al., 1995).

1.1.4.4 S-thiolation

Thiol groups are also the targets for the *S*-thiolation reaction. *S*-thiolation may occur either by nucleophilic attack of sulfur of the RSNO by thiolate anion or by transnitrosation, followed by nucleophilic attack of sulfur of the protein S-nitrosothiol. Both pathways for *S*-thiolation result in the formation of a mixed disulfide and nitroxyl anion (NO⁻) (Figure 1.1.6) (Konorev et al., 2000). *S*-thiolation has been suggested to be a physiologically cellular response to the oxidative stress (Hogg, 2000). Recent study,

however, demonstrated that S-thiolation may also be a cellular response to nitrosative stress (Padgett et al., 1998). Furthermore, it has been suggested that S-thiolation might be a thiol redox control mechanism for regulation of protein by RSNOs (Ji et al., 1999; Konorev et al., 2000).



Figure 1.1.6: I: S-transnitrosation reaction

(Konorev et al., 2000)

II & III: S-thiolation reaction

1.1.4 Biological roles of RSNOs

RSNOs have been suggested to be the most important NO-carrier biomolecules for NO storage and transport. They exhibit NO-like activities through the release of NO such as being potent antiaggretary platelet agents (Radomski et al., 1992) and

23

vasodilators (Myers et al., 1990; Root et al., 2004). They also have a protective role in atherosclerosis by acting as an antioxidant for LDL peroxidation. Rigobello et al., (2002) reported that lipid peroxidation is remarkably decreased by GSNO, provided that copper ions, kept in reduced forms by ascorbate, are present. GSNO also protects endothelial cells from the cytotoxity exerted by oxLDL (Struck et al., 1995). These protective actions of RSNOs are attributed to the NO released from RSNOs (Rigobello et al., 2002; Struck et al., 1995).

RSNOs can also exert their biological function without the release of NO. They have been suggested to act as modulators of enzyme activity through the modification of protein thiols by S-transnitrosation or S-thiolation (Hogg, 2002). For example, Konorev et al (2000) reported that creatine kinase could be inacitivated through both S-nitrosation and S-thiolation. S-nitroso-N-acetylpenicillaime (SNAP) predominantly modifies the thiol of creatine kinase by S-transnitrosation to form S-nitrosothiol. However, GSNO predominantly modifies the thiols of creatine kinase by S-thiolation. Therefore, the creatine kinase activity can be inhibited by both S-transnitrosation and S-thiolation of the thiol groups. Furthermore, it has been proposed that the relative extent of these reactions in biological systems depends on both the environment of the protein thiol and the chemical nature of the RSNOs.

1.1.6 RSNOs transport across the membrane

RSNOs play an important role in many NO-mediated biological events. But how are RSNOs or their bound S-nitroso group transferred from the extracellular space into

. .

24

the cytosol or vise versa? To date, several mechanisms responsible for the RSNOs transmembrane transport have been proposed.

1.1.6.1 Cell-surface Protein Disulfide Isomerase (csPDI)-dependent manner

Protein Disulfide Isomerase (PDI) is an enzyme that catalyzes the thiol-disulfide exchange reaction (Voet et al., 1999b). Recently, PDI has been found to exist on the cell surface (Hotchkiss et al., 1998). Zai et al. (1999) proposed that cell surface PDI catalyzes transnitrosation reaction, facilitating NO entry into the cytosol from an extracellular RSNO source, thereby, promoting its intracellular bioactivity. Later, we demonstrated that csPDI catalyzes the NO release from RSNO; released NO then accumulates in the cell surface membrane where it can undergo autooxidation. The resultant intermediate N_2O_3 was then nitrosation of intracellular thiols at the membrane-cytosol interface so as to transport extracellular –SNO functional group into the cytosol (Ramachandran N. et al., 2001) (Figure 1.1.7).



Figure 1.1.7: Mechanism for S-nitrosation of intracellular thiol by csPDI catalyzed NO released from extracellular RSNOs (Ramachandran et al., 2001)

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

1.1.6.2 System L amino acid transporter-dependent manner

System L amino acid transporter has been demonstrated to be involved in the transportation of functional S-nitroso group from the outside of the cell into the cytosol. For instance, Satoh et al. (1997) reported that S-nitroso-L-cysteine, an endogenous RSNO, is incorporated into rat brain slices via the system L amino acid transporter. Later, Nemoto et al. (2003) provided evidence that, in PC12 cells, S-nitroso-L-cysteine was also incorporated via the system L amino acid transporter and thus regulates cell responses. Recent study demonstrated that L-cystine enhance GSNO-dependent S-nitrosothiol uptake via system L amino acid transporter in RAW 264.7 cells. They proposed that L-cysteine firstly was reduced to L-cysteine, and then transnitrosation reaction occured between GSNO and L-cysteine to form S-nitroso-L-cysteine which was taken up by RAW 264.7 cells via amino acid transport system L (Zhang et al., 2004).

1.1.6.3 Anion exchanger-dependent manner

Stamler and coworkers (Pawloski et al., 2001) proposed that export of hemoglobin-derived NO-bioactivity from the red blood cells was mediated by anion exchanger AE1 through the formation of anion exchanger AE1-SNO at the membranecytosol interface. Thus, anion exchanger AE1 might play a role in transmembrane translocation of NO bioactivity.

1.1.7 Insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction

1.1.7.1 Insulin

Insulin is a peptide hormone with the 5,700 molecular mass. It has two polypeptide chains which are joined by two disulfide bridges (Fig. 1.1.8). It is synthesized in the pancreas, it is an important signaling molecule for the maintaining the normal level of blood glucose concentrations, and its rate of secretion is increased in response to the higher levels of blood glucose (Nelson et al., 2000)



Fig. 1.1.8: Insulin structure

1.1.7.2 Physiological role of insulin in the vascular system

Insulin plays a central role in the regulation of glucose and fatty acid homeostasis. In addition to these traditional roles in energy metabolism, insulin has been suggested to be essential in the regulation of vascular tone. Previous studies have demonstrated that insulin can modulate vascular tone and tissue blood flow (Baron, 1994). It acts as a vasodilator via the activation of eNOS to produce NO from the endothelium (Scherrer et al., 1994). The mechanism for the activation of eNOS mediated by insulin includes phosphorylation of eNOS and regulation of eNOS cofactor availability such as H_4B (Mather et al., 2001).

1.1.7.3 Insulin resistance

Classical insulin resistance refers to the impairment of insulin's classic action to stimulate glucose uptake in skeletal muscle and fat cells (Kahn et al., 2000). However, it has been suggested that insulin-mediated NO release from the endothelium is also impaired in insulin resistant states such as Obesity and Type II diabetes mellitus (Steinberg et al., 2002).

1.1.7.4 Endothelial dysfunction

The vascular endothelium is a dynamic organ that maintains the homeostasis of vascular system. It exhibits numerous physiological vasoprotective actions such as stimulation of vascular smooth muscle cell relaxation, inhibition of platelet adhesion and aggregation etc. (Celermajer, 1997). These vasoprotective actions are mainly maintained by NO, endothelium-derived relaxing factor (Palmer et al., 1988). Therefore, endothelial dysfunction is characterized by decreased NO bioactivity (Cai et al., 2000). In addition, oxidized LDL has been suggested to be a main factor responsible for the disturbance of these normal endothelial functions (Dinerman et al., 1990). Loss of these physiological endothelial functions is central in the development and progression of atherosclerosis

28

(Adams et al., 2000). Thereby, oxidized LDL is an essential element in the development of endothelial dysfunction and subsequent atherosclerosis.

1.1.7.5 Interaction of insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction

A main reason for endothelial dysfunction is due to the loss of NO bioactivity in the vessel wall: insulin resistance often results in the loss of NO bioactivity (Tack et al., 1996). Therefore insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction frequently coexist. A substantial body of evidence demonstrated that insulin resistance is tightly associated with endothelial dysfunction (Freeman et al., 2001; Baron et al., 1995).

1.1.8 LDL homocysteinylation and its role in vascular diseases

Previous studies demonstrated that elevated homocysteine (Hcy) levels in the plasma are associated with human vascular diseases (Jacobsen, 1998). The mechanisms underlying the pathology of the elevated Hcy in the human vascular diseases are controversial. However, a recent study demonstrated that cytotoxity of Hcy was related to Hcy thiolactone (HcyTL) (Jakubowski, 1997).

HcyTL, a product of Hcy metabolized by methionyl-tRNA synthetase (MetRS) during protein systhesis (Jakubowski, 1995; Jakubowski, 1997), is chemically reactive towards primary amines via nucleophilic addition (Benesch et al., 1956). This reaction can equally occur in biological systems and has been suggested to be impicated in the vascular diseases. Jakubowski (1999) reported that under physiological conditions, proteins including LDL are easily subject to homocysteinylation by HcyTL; side chain amino groups of lysine residues are the major sites of homocysteinylation in proteins; chemical

modification by HcyTL leads to protein damage, such as increased negative charge and electrophoretic mobility; formation of intermolecular disulfide bonds and protein multimers; protein precipitation etc. Thus, protein N-homocysteinylation might account for the damage effect of Hcy in the vascular diseases such as atherosclerosis.

Human plasma LDL, especially oxidized LDL, a key element in atherosclerosis, has also been demonstrated to be subject to homocysteinylation by HcyTL (Ferretti et al., 2003; Jakubowski et al., 2000). The resultant homocysteinylated LDL (LDL-SH) could increase the atherogenicity of LDL. The possible explanations for the atherogenicity of homocysteinylated LDL could be categorized into two classes:

1-Homocysteinylation of LDL could increase the uptake of modified LDL by macrophages with respect to native LDL. Higher uptake of homocysteinylated LDL leads to lipid accumulation in the macrophages, with the resultant formation of foam cells (Naruszewicz et al., 1994); 2-Homocysteinylation of LDL by HcyTL potentiates its oxidation (McCully, 1993; Olszewski et al., 1993), which is a major factor for the development of atherosclerosis (Yla-Herttuala et al., 1989; Steinberg et al., 1989; Steinberg, 1993). Furthermore, recent a study presented evidence that homocysteinylation of LDL induces a significant increase of lipid peroxidation and oxidative damage on human vascular endothelial cells (EC). The extent of lipid peroxidation is proportional to the levels of SH groups. Thus, LDL-SH exerts a cytotoxic effect that is likely related to an increase in lipid peroxidation and oxidative damage of EC (Ferretti et al., 2004).

1.2 Objectives

Oxidized low density lipoprotein (LDL) is a key element for the development of atherosclerosis. Homocysteinylation of LDL by homocysteine thiolactone occurs under physiological conditions. Homocysteinylation of LDL by HcyTL has been suggested to be atherogenic since homocysteinylated LDL (LDL-SH) increased the susceptibility of LDL to oxidative modification. Furthermore, the extent of oxidation has been shown to relate to the levels of free thiol groups incorportated into the LDL through the interaction with HcyTL. NO plays a protective role in atherosclerosis by serving as a potent inhibitor of LDL oxidation. In addition, thiol groups in the protein have been suggested to be cellular targets for S-nitrosation. S-nitrosation of thiols promotes the formation of Snitrosothiols (RSNOs). RSNOs have shown NO-like bioactivities. Therefore we wanted to examine whether LDL-SH could be S-nitrosated in vitro to form favorable S-nitroso homocysteinylated LDL (LDL-SNO) so as to block the reactivities of the free thiol groups of LDL-SH. Maintaining the normal levels of human plasma LDL is fundamental to the prevention of the development of vascular diseases such as atherosclerosis. Therefore, whether chemical modifications such as homocysteinvlation and S-nitrosation affect the LDL uptake was also examined. Finally, insulin has been suggested to physiologically stimulate LDL uptake. Thus, we also want to investigate whether homocysteinylation and S-nitrosation affect the actions of insulin on LDL uptake.

1.3 Materials and Methods

1.3.1 Materials

3, 3'-dioctadecylindocarbocyanine (DiI) was purchased from Molecular Probes, Inc. (U.S.A.). DL-Homocysteine thiolactone (HcyTL), 5,5'-Dithiobis(2-nitrobenzoic acid (DTNB), 2,3-diaminonaphthalene (DAN), Sodium nitrite, Potassium bromide, Copper sulphate, Sodium hydroxide, Hydrogen chloride, Sodium phosphate, Sodium chloride, Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO), Methanol, Insulin, Cysteine, Sephadex G-25, Fetal bovin serum (FBS) were purchased from Sigma Chemical Co.(St. Louis Mo.). Normal human fibroblasts (NHFs) were obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (Rockville, MD, USA).

1.3.2 Methods

1.3.2.1 Preparation of LDL

Human LDL was prepared from the blood of individual healthy volunteers. The plasma fraction is obtained by low-speed centrifugation of the whole blood for 15min. Lipoproteins were isolated by Sequential Flotation Ultracentrifugation (Verne et al., V128).Briefly, human plasma density (1.006 g/ml) was first adjusted to 1.019g/ml with potassium bromide (KBr). In order to prevent oxidation 0.01% EDTA was present during the isolation procedure. After centrifugation at 40,000rpm for 24h at 10°C using a fixed-angle rotor (Ti60) and Model L8-M ultracentrifuge (Beckman, Palo Alto, CA). The top fraction that contains a mixture of very low-density lipoproteins (VLDL) and intermediate-density lipoprotein (ILDL) was discarded. The bottom fraction (whose

initial density is assumed to be 1.019g/ml) is then adjusted to a final density of 1.063 g/ml with solid KBr and centrifuged again as before, and LDL fraction (1.019-1.060 g/ml) was collected. LDL preparation was extensively dialyzed against 10mM phosphate, 137mM NaCl, 0.01% EDTA (pH7.4) for 36h at 4° C, filter-sterilized (0.45µm, Fisher) and its final protein concentration was determined as described by Bradford (Bradford MM, 1976).

1.3.2.2 Fluorescent Labeling of LDL with 3, 3'-dioctadecylindocarbocyanine (DiI)

LDL was labeled with the fluorescent probe DiI as described by Pitas RE (Pitas et al., 1981).Briefly, 15mg of LDL were added to 30ml of lipoprotein-deficient serum and then filter-sterilized, using 0.45µm filter. To the lipoprotein, 750µl of DiI (3mg/ml) in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) was added, while the solution was gently vortex-mixed, and the sterile mixture was incubated at 37°C for 18 hours. Then the density of the incubation mixture was raised to1.060 g/ml with KBr, and DiI-LDL was isolated as LDL. The DiI labeled LDL was then dialyzed against 10mM phosphate, 137mM NaCl, and 0.01% EDTA (PH7.4) for 36h at 4°C, filter-sterilized (0.45µm, Fisher) and its final protein concentration was determined as described by Bradford (Bradford, 1976).

1.3.2.3 Homocysteinylation of LDL by homocysteine thiolactone

The LDL was homocysteinylated as previously described (Ferguson et al., 1999). 5mM homocysteine thiolactone (HcyTL) was added to 2mg/ml of LDL protein solution. An aliquot of solution mixture was passed through a Sephadex G-25 column equilibrated with 10mM PBS, pH 8.2 every 20 min to separate the unreacted HcyTL. Thiol groups (- SH) were determined with Ellman's reagent (DTNB) (Packer, V.233). The concentrations of SH groups coupled to LDL are given in terms of moles per mole LDL protein.

1.3.2.4 S-nitrosation of homocysteinylated LDL (LDL-SH)

1.3.2.4.1 Sythesis of S-nitroso-Cysteine

S-nitroso-cysteine (CySNO) was prepared as previously described (DeMaster et al., 1995). Cysteine (Cys) in 2M HCl was incubated with an equimolar concentration of sodium nitrite in the dark for 30 min at 25°C. The solutions were then neutralized with 2M NaOH and 10mM phosphate buffer (pH 7.4).

1.3.2.4.2 Synthesis of S-nitroso homocysteinylated LDL (LDL-SNO)

LDL-SNO was prepared by incubation of 1mg/ml LDL-SH with 6mM CySNO in 10mM PBS containing 500µM EDTA at 37°C for 60 min and protected from light. The solution was eluted on a Sephadex G-25 gel filtration column with 10mM PBS containing 500µM EDTA to separate the LDL-SNO from the excess CysNO.

1.3.2.5 Determination of the concentrations of NO groups coupled to LDL-SH

The concentrations of NO groups coupled to LDL-SH were quantified as previously described (Jourd'heuil D et al., 2000).Briefly, nitrosating agent produced from the Cu^{2+} -catalyzed decomposition of the S-nitrosothiol is trapped by 2,3-diaminonaphthalene(DAN) to form the highly fluorescent derivative 2,3 napthotriazole

(NTA), which allows determination of nitrites (NO₂⁻). Because LDL-SNO is degraded in the presence of Cu²⁺ ions, the difference between the NO₂⁻ level in the presence and absence of Cu²⁺ ions allows the measurement of the NO level of LDL-SNO. 500 μ l of the sample was added to 1.0ml of redistilled water and 500 μ l of DAN reagent mixture, which was prepared by the addition of 1.11mM CuSO₄ and 15.8mM DAN in 0.62M HCl at 1:4 ratios. The samples were incubated at room temperature in the dark for 10 min. To stop the reaction, the samples were alkalized to pH 12 by the addition of 10M NaOH. Fluorescence measurements were performed at excitation wavelength 362 nm and emission wavelength 406nm.

1.3.2.6 Fluoresence microscopy

To localize the uptake of fluorescent liporoteins, cell cultures were preincubated with medium containing 10% lipoprotein-deficient serum (LPDS) for 24h before the addition of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH, and DiI-LDL-SNO. Cells were incubated with different concentrations of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO for 30min at 37°C. Cells were then washed three times with PBS containing 0.5% BSA and three times with PBS alone. Cells were then changed back to fresh medium for the determination of intracellular fluorescence intensity. Uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by cells was observed with the aid of a Zeiss Axiovert 200 fluorescence microscope with a 20 x fluoresence objective. The intracellular fluorescence intensity was measured by computer-assisted image analysis (Northern Eclipse 6.0).

To determine the effects of insulin on the uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO, cells were pretreated with various concentrations of insulin for 24 h

before incubating with DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO. The following experimental steps were performed as described above.

1.3.2.7 Cell culture

NHFs were cultured in Iscove's Modified Dulbecco's Medium (IMDM) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) and penicillin streptomycin Solution as antibiotics. Cells were maintained in a humidified incubator at 37°C in 5% CO₂/95% air.

1.4 Results

1.4.1 Kinetics of homocysteinylation of LDL by homocysteine-thiolactone

Previous studies demonstrated that LDL could be homocysteinylated by HcyTL (Ferretti G et al., 2004). In the present study, it was necessary to establish a reproducible homocysteinylation protocol and to determine the degree of LDL homocysteinylation in order to study the extent of S-nitrosation of homocysteinylated LDL as well as the effect of homocysteinylation on the LDL receptor-mediated uptake of LDL by NHFs. Therefore, the kinetics of thiol (SH) groups coupling to human LDL were carried out in the reactions between HcyTL and LDL. Figure 1.4.1 demonstrated that incubation of human LDL with HcyTL resulted in a time-dependent increase in SH groups covently bonded to human LDL.

Homocysteinylation occurs by aminolysis of the thiolactone bond of HcyTL. Thereby, the new homocysteine residue becomes attached through a peptide bond to the ε nitrogen of apo-B lysine residues to form homocysteinylated LDL (LDL-SH) adduct (Eq.1.4.1) (Vidal et al., 1986; Ferguson et al., 1999).



The SH level was determined by Ellman's reagent (DTNB). As shown in Figure 1.4.1, exposure of LDL to HcyTL for 40min resulted in around 37.5 mol SH/mol LDL protein. In the present study, 18% modification of LDL lysine residues (i.e. 40 min of exposure of LDL to HcyTL) was used in subsequent studies. This is in view of a previous study which demonstrated that lysine residues of apo-B are functional groups for the binding of LDL to the cell surface LDL receptor; furthermore, chemical modification of more than 20% of the lysine residues of LDL prevents the LDL from binding directly to the LDL-specific receptor (Weisgraber et al., 1978).

1.4.2 S-nitrosation of LDL-SH

A recent study demonstrated that LDL-SH was involved in the development of atherosclerosis, probably due to an increase in lipid peroxidation, and that, the extent of lipid oxidation is directly related to the levels of SH groups in LDL-SH (Ferretti et al., 2004). NO is shown to be an effective antioxidant for lipid peroxidation. In addition, RSNOs are potent reservoirs for NO in vivo and potentiate its biological effects. Therefore, we examined whether SH groups in LDL-SH could be S-nitrosated in vitro. Presumably, LDL-SNO possesses NO-like properties such as stimulation of smooth muscle cell relaxation, inhibition of platelet aggregation and adhesion, inhibition of LDL peroxidation, and thus would reduce the possibility of the atherosgenesis induced by LDL-SH.

LDL-SNO was synthesized by the S-transnitrosation of LDL-SH with CySNO, physiological RSNO. LDL-SNO formation was detected based upon the formation of fluorometric compound naphthotriazole (NTA). NTA is formed by the reaction of 2, 3-

diaminonaphthalene (DAN) with NO released from S-nitrosylated proteins in the presence of metal ion such as Cu^{2+} , thus providing a quantitative measure of S-nitrosothiol formation (Jourd'heuil et al., 2000). The result demonstrated that significant LDL-SNO was formed (Figure 1.4.2). Based on the SH level (37.5mol/mol LDL protein) of LDL-SH, we calculated that approximately 55% of SH groups of LDL-SH were S-nitrosated by CySNO, suggesting that LDL-SH could be S-nirosated in vitro under the present experimental conditions.



Figure 1.4.1: Kinetics of homocysteinylation of human LDL by HcyTL. The reaction mixtures containing human LDL (2 mg of protein per ml) and 5mM HcyTL were kept at present variable room temperature for the indicated periods. At the indicated times, aliquots of solution were passed through Sephadex G25 to remove excess HcyTL. The levels of the SH groups coupled to human LDL were determined by Ellman's reagent DTNB ($\varepsilon = 13,600 \text{ M}^{-1}\text{m}^{-1}$). Those values marked with an asterisk (*) are statistically significant (p<0.05).



Figure 1.4.2: S-nitrosation of LDL-SH by CySNO. After 40 min homocysteinylation reaction, 6mM CySNO was added into purified LDL-SH solution in the presence of 500 μ M EDTA, and was stirred for 1h in the dark, then passed through Sephadex G25 column to remove excess CySNO. The level of NO groups coupled to LDL-SH was determined by DAN assay as shown in Methods. Asterisk (*) indicated statistically significant values (p<0.05).

1.4.3 Fluorescent labeling of LDL, LDL-SH, and LDL-SNO with Dil

LDL had to be fluorescently labeled in order to monitor its uptake by Normal Human Fibroblasts(NHFs) with the aid of fluorescence microscope. LDL was fluorescently labeled with DiI as previously described (Pitas et al., 1981). Under the present experimental conditions, LDL was successfully labeled by DiI because NHFs have strong fluorescence as shown in Figure 1.4.3 after taking up DiI-LDL in the absence of 100 fold unlabeled LDL, but NHFs almost have no fluorescence after taking up DiI-LDL plus 100 fold unlabeled LDL (at the same settings of fluorescence microscope). This indicated that strong intracellular fluorescence observed after incubation with DiI-LDL alone is the result of specific uptake of DiI-LDL via the LDL receptor pathway. In the present study, DiI-LDL-SH was prepared by homocysteinylation of LDL that had been previously labeled with DiI. DiI-LDL-SH was then subjected to the S-nitrosation reaction to get DiI-LDL-SNO.

1.4.4 Comparison of the uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO

1.4.4.1 Time course of uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO

The effects of homocysteinylation and subsequent S-nitrosation on the uptake of LDL by NHFs were examined. Time course of uptake of Dil-LDL, Dil-HcyLDL and Dil-LDL-SNO by NHFs was first examined. NHFs were incubated at 37°C with Dil-LDL, Dil-LDL-SH and Dil-LDL-SNO at a concentration of 5µg protein /ml for the indicated times as shown in Figure 1.4.4 and then analyzed for fluorescence intensity at indicated times by fluorescence microscope.

As shown in Figure 1.4.4, NHFs became fluorescent after only 10 min of incubation. The uptake of DiI-LDL by NHFs was linear and rapid during the first 30 min of incubation. After that, there was a slower rate of uptake over the next 60 min while the uptake approached saturation. Moreover, the pattern of time course uptake of DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO was similar to that of uptake of DiI-LDL. 30 min was therefore chosen as the optimal incubation time for DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO in the following experiments.

1.4.4.2 The effect of various concentrations on the uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs

NHFs were incubated with 2, 4, 8, 16, 30μ g/ml DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO respectively at 37°C for 30min. NHFs were then analyzed for fluorescence intensity to make a comparison among the uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-HcyLDL and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs. As shown in Figure 1.4.5, the uptake of DiI-LDL by NHFs displayed a typical hyperbolic curve. At lower concentrations (<16 μ g/ml), uptake of DiI-LDL was linearly related to the concentrations of DiI-LDL, Uptake, however, approached saturation at higher concentrations of LDL (>16 μ g/ml). This was consistent with LDL receptor-mediated process. Furthermore, the pattern of uptake of DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO was similar to that of DiI-LDL, suggesting that homocysteinylation and subsequent S-nitrosation did not affect the uptake of LDL by NHFs.

In addition, to quantitatively confirm that there is no significant difference among the uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs, we calculated the Km for the uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO according to the double-

43

reciprocol plot of Figure 1.4.5 (Figure 1.4.6). The Km for the uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO was found to be 4.8, 4.9 and 5.0 respectively suggesting that under the present experimental conditions, the uptake of LDL by NHFs has no significant change after chemical modifications (homocysteinylation and subsequent S-nitrosation).

The above results suggested that chemical modification of lysine residues of apolipoprotein (apo)- B_{100} of LDL by HcyTL and further S-nitrosation of LDL-SH by CySNO did not affect the uptake of LDL by NHFs.



Figure 1.4.3 Visual detection of uptake of DiI-LDL by NHFs. NHFs were preincubated for 24h in DMEM with 10% lipoprotein-deficient serum (LPDS). NHFs were then incubated for 30min with DiI-LDL ($4\mu g/ml$) (a) in the absence or (b) in the presence of 100 fold unlabeled LDL in the same medium. NHFs were then washed three times with PBS containing 0.5% BSA and again three times with PBS alone prior to examination by fluorescence microscopy.



Figure 1.4.4: Time course uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH, and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs. NHFs were preincubated for 24h in DMEM with 10% lipoprotein-deficient serum (LPDS). NHFs were incubated with 5ug/ml DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO at 37°C for 10min, 30min, 1h, 2h, 3h and 4h. NHFs were washed three times with PBS containing 0.5% BSA and again three times with PBS alone prior to examination by fluorescence microscopy.



Figure 1.4.5: Comparison of uptake of various concentrations of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs. NHFs were preincubated for 24h in DMEM with 10% lipoprotein-deficient serum (LPDS). NHFs were then incubated with DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO at concentrations of 2, 4, 8, 16, 30 μ g/ml for 30min at 37°C. NHFs were then washed three times with PBS containing 0.5% BSA and again three times with PBS alone prior to examination by fluorescence microscopy.



Figure 1.4.6: A double-reciprocal plot of Figure 1.4.5.

1.4.5 Uptake of DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by LDL-specific receptor pathway

In order to determine whether the uptake of chemically modified LDL (LDL-SH and LDL-SNO) is specificially through LDL receptor-mediated process, NHFs were coincubated respectively with 4µg/ml DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH, DiI-LDL-SNO and 100 fold unlabeled LDL at 37°C for 30 min, then analyzed for fluorescence intensity of the cells. As shown in Figure 1.4.7, strong fluorescence was observed when NHFs were incubated with DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO without unlabled LDL. Fluorescence, however, could not be detected under the same settings of fluorescence microscope when the NHFs were incubated with DiI-LDL. DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and LDL-SNO was almost completely blocked by excess native unlabeled LDL; uptake of LDL-SH and LDL-SNO was via LDL-specific receptor pathway.



Figure 1.4.7: Uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs. NHFs were preincubated for 24h in DMEM with 10% lipoprotein-deficient serum (LPDS). Then NHFs were incubated with DiI-labeled 4μ g/ml LDL, LDL-SH and LDL-SNO at 37°C for 30min. NHFs were then washed three times with PBS containing 0.5% BSA and again three times with PBS alone prior to examination by fluorescence microscopy. Phase contrast and fluorescence microscopic views of the same fields are shown.



SNO by unlabeled LDL. NHFs were preincubated for 24h in DMEM with 10% lipoprotein-deficient serum (LPDS). NHFs were coincubated with DiI-labeled 4µg/ml LDL, LDL-SH and LDL-SNO and 100 fold unlabeled LDL at 37°C for 30min. NHFs were then washed three times with PBS containing 0.5% BSA and again with PBS alone for another three times prior to examination by fluorescence microscopy. Phase contrast and fluorescence microscopic views of the same fields are shown.

1.4.6 Comparison of the effects of insulin on the uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs

Insulin has been shown to play a regulatory role in maintaining the normal levels of LDL in the plasma. Furthermore, it has been reported that insulin caused the enhancement of uptake of LDL through LDL receptor-mediated endocytosis in NHFs (Chait et al., 1978). In order to determine whether chemical modification of LDL affects the role of insulin in the LDL uptake, the uptakes of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs were compared with and without 50nM insulin. As shown in Figure 1.4.9, Figure 1.4.10 and Figure 1.4.11, LDL receptor mediated endocytic uptakes of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs were all enhanced in the presence of 50nM insulin. Moreover, the patterns of the increase in the uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL, SH and DiI-LDL-SNO were similar, suggesting that chemical modifications have no significant effect on the role of insulin in the stimulation of uptake of LDL by NHFs.

Dose effects of insulin on the uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-HcyLDL and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs were also examined (Figure 1.4.12). As shown in Figure 1.4.12, the pattern of uptake of native DiI-LDL is quite similar to that of the uptake of DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO in the presence of various concentrations of insulin. Uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO increased with increased concentration of insulin up to 50nM, and then gradually declined.



Figure 1.4.9: Comparison of the uptake of DiI-LDL by NHFs with and without 50nM insulin. NHFs were preincubated for 24h in DMEM with 10% lipoprotein-deficient serum (LPDS). NHF cells were then incubated with various concentrations of DiI-LDL with and without 50nM insulin at 37°C for 30min. Then NHFs were washed three times with PBS containing 0.5% BSA and again three times with PBS alone. NHFs were analyzed for fluorescence intensity to compare the difference of uptake of DiI-LDL in the presence and absence of 50nM insulin. Those values marked with an asterisk (*) are statistically significant(p<0.05).



Figure 1.4.10: Comparison of the uptake of DiI-LDL-SH by NHFs with and without 50nM insulin. NHFs were preincubated for 24h in DMEM with 10% lipoprotein-deficient serum (LPDS). NHF cells were then incubated with various concentrations of DiI-Hcy-with and without 50nM insulin at 37°C for 30min. Then NHFs were washed three times with PBS containing 0.5% BSA and again three times with PBS alone. NHFs were analyzed for fluorescence intensity to compare the difference of uptake of DiI-LDL-SH in the presence and absence of 50nM insulin. Those values marked with an asterisk (*) are statistically significant(p<0.05).


Figure 1.4.11: Comparison of the uptake of DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs with and without 50nM insulin. NHFs were preincubated for 24h in DMEM with 10% lipoprotein-deficient serum (LPDS). NHFs were then incubated with various concentrations of DiI-LDL-SNO with and without 50nM insulin at 37°C for 30min. Then NHFs were washed three times with PBS containing 0.5% BSA and again three times with PBS alone. NHFs were analyzed for fluorescence intensity to compare the difference of uptake of DiI-LDL-SNO in the presence and absence of 50nM insulin. Those values marked with an asterisk (*) are statistically significant (p<0.05).



Figure 1.4.12: Comparison of the effects of various concentrations of insulin on the uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO by NHFs. NHFs were preincubated for 24h in DMEM with 10% lipoprotein-deficient serum (LPDS). NHFs were also pretreated with various concentrations of insulin overnight. NHFs were then incubated with 5μ g/ml DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO at 37°C for 30min. NHFs were washed three times with PBS containing 0.5% BSA and again three times with PBS alone. NHFs were analyzed for fluorescence intensity to compare the difference of uptake of DiI-LDL, DiI-LDL-SH and DiI-LDL-SNO in the presence of various concentrations of insulin.

1.5 Discussion

Homocysteinylation of lysine residues of ApoB in LDL is a physiologically relevant modification of LDL by HcyTL. This modification might promote atherogenic ability of LDL because previous studies demonstrated that LDL homocysteinylation increased the uptake of LDL by macrophage in cultures and therefore contributed to the formation of foam cells (Naruszewicz et al., 1994). LDL-SH is more subject to oxidative modification, resulting in a cytotoxic effect on human vascular endothelial cells (Ferretti et al., 2004). These processes can lead to the development of atherosclerosis. In addition, LDL homocysteinylation has been suggested to be immunogenic and specific for HcyTL modified lysine residues (Ferguson et al., 1999). Although the mechanism of how LDL-SH mediates these processes is unclear, the extent of damage to the cells is related to the incorporation of Hcy into the LDL, and more specifically, related to the free -SH groups.

NO has been suggested to be an endothelium-derived relaxing factor. It plays a functional role in the control of vascular tone (Maxwell et al., 1998). NO also plays a protective role in atherosclerosis by serving as a potent inhibitor of LDL oxidation (Rubbo et al., 2002), which is a key step for the development of atherosclerosis (Chisolm et al., 2000). However, the half life of NO has been reported to be only 0.1 second in vivo (Kelm et al., 1990). Therefore, SH groups in amino acids, peptides and proteins in biological systems have been suggested to play a key role in stabilizing shorted lived NO by forming S-nitrosothiols (RSNOs). RSNOs have been suggested to be, in plasma and cellular milieux, stable NO-carrier molecules that preserve NO biological activities such as vasodilation and antiplatelet properties (Stamler et al., 1992a). In addition, Stamler and coworkers (Stamler et al., 1992b) also reported that RSNOs circulate in plasma primarily

as S-nitrosoproteins because they have long half-lives under physiological conditions compared with free nitric oxide or S-nitrosothiol adducts of low-molecular-weight thiols.

As shown in the present results, an increase of the free thiol groups is a characteristic of LDL-SH. LDL-SH was S-nitrosated in vitro through the Stransnitrosation of LDL-SH by CySNO. Here S-transnitrosation not S-nitrosation by NO itself was used because exogenous thiols (homocysteinyl residues) of LDL-SH have been demonstrated to expose to the aqueous phases of LDL (Ferguson et al., 1999); CysNO was hydrophilic. Furthermore, Tsikas et al. (2001) reported that S-transnitrosation of albumin by CysNO could be a more favorable mechanism for the formation of Snitrosoalbumin in the circulation in vivo than S-nitrosation of albumin by NO itself. Therefore LDL-SH could be S-nitrosated in plasma through the S-transnitrosation to form S-nitrosoprotein, LDL-SNO, under physiological conditions. The resultant LDL-SNO might reverse the detrimental effects of LDL-SH on biological systems. For instance, it could prevent LDL-SH from aggregation because S-nitroso groups block the reactivity of free -SH groups so as not to readily form protein multimers which are responsible for the aggregation of LDL-SH. Blocking the reactivity of free -SH groups might also reduce the immunogenicity of LDL-SH because immune response is specific to Hcy-Lys-epitopes (Ferguson et al., 1998). In addition, it is possible that LDL-SNO could be antiatherogenic by preventing oxidative modification of LDL. Therefore, Snitrosation of LDL-SH could be physiologically relevant and favorably alter the detrimental effects of LDL-SH on biological systems.

It has been established that LDL is taken up through LDL receptor-mediated endocytosis in human fibroblasts (Brown et al., 1976). Fibroblasts are a common model

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

used in the study of lipid metabolism (Zimmermann et al., 2001). In addition, HcyTL has been found to be synthesized in human fibroblasts (Jakubowski, 1997). Therefore, we chose normal human fibroblasts (NHFs) as a model to examine whether homocysteinylation and subsequent S-nitrosation affect the uptake of LDL through high affinity LDL receptor-mediated endocytosis by NHFs.

The data presented here demonstrate that time and dose courses of uptake of LDL-SNO and LDL-SH are similar to those of uptake of native LDL. Moreover, uptake of LDL-SH and LDL-SNO was almost completely inhibited by excess unlabeled native LDL. These results suggest that chemical modifications including homocysteinylation and subsequent S-nitrosation do not affect uptake of LDL by NHFs; LDL-SNO and LDL-SH are taken up specifically via LDL receptor pathway by NHFs. Thus, the uptake of LDL-SNO through LDL receptor-mediated enocytosis might have an important biological application for the delivery of the functional group –SNO from the extracellular space into the cytosol. This might also represent a new pathway in vivo for transport of RSNO into the cytosol from extracellular space.

Insulin may stimulate the uptake of plasma LDL. This has been observed in human skin fibroblasts and hepatic cells HepG2 (Chait et al., 1978; Wade et al., 1988). However, it is not known whether chemical modifications (homocysteinylation and subsequent S-nitrosation) of LDL affect the role of insulin in the regulation of LDL uptake. The present data demonstrate that homocysteinylation and S-nitrosation does not change the stimulatory affect of insulin on LDL uptake. However, in a state of insulin resistance, the action of insulin on the stimulation of plasma LDL uptake is impaired (Steinberg et al., 1997). Thus, the LDL plasma levels are elevated; LDL may be metabolized by vascular endothelial cells. With the consumption of endogenous antioxidants in LDL such as α tocopherol by vascular endothelial cells, oxidative modification of LDL will occur, thus leading to the development of atherosclerosis (Adams et al., 2000). Moreover, LDL-SH potentiates LDL oxidative modification (Ferretti et al., 2004). These adverse effects might be reversed through uptake of LDL-SNO by vascular endothelial cells, because NO is not only an effective EDRF but also a good inhibitor for LDL oxidation. In addition, the stimulation of NO production through the endothelium by insulin is also impaired in insulin-resistance state. Insulin-resistance state often result in the endothelial dysfunction due to the decreased NO bioactivity. Thus, uptake of LDL-SNO by vascular endothelial cells might also improve endothelial dysfunction in insulin-resistance state. Therefore formation of LDL-SNO in vivo might have a significant biological role in insulin resistance state.

1.6 Conclusion

The present results demonstrated that human LDL is homocysteinylated by HcyTL to produce LDL-SH. LDL-SH is S-nitrosated to form LDL-SNO in vitro. Furthermore, homocysteinylation and subsequent S-nitrosation, under the present experimental conditions, did not affect the specific uptake of LDL through LDL receptor mediated endocytosis. In addition, homocysteinylation and subsequent S-nitrosation did not change the effect of insulin in the stimulation of LDL uptake by NHFs. Thus, chemical modification (Homocysteinylation and S-nitrosation) might not affect the LDL homeostasis. S-nitrosation of LDL-SH might reverse the detrimental effect of LDL-SH in biological systems. Uptake of LDL-SNO through LDL receptor-mediated endocytosis might be an alternative pathway for delivery of RSNO into the cells from the extracellular space. Uptake of LDL-SNO might also have an important biological application in insulin resistance state. Of course, whether LDL-SH could be S-nitrosated to form LDL-SNO in vivo and its beneficial effects on biological systems remain to be proven in the future studies.

Part II

Apoptosis induced by S-nitroso-octadecanethiol in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells is enhanced by light exposure

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

2.0 Abstract

S-nitrosooctadecanethiol (ODTSNO), a novel S-nitrosothiolipid, was prepared by the reaction of 1-octadecanethiol with *t*-butylnitrite. The apoptotic role of ODTSNO in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells under the dark and light conditions was examined.

The present results demonstrated that ODTSNO could induce apoptosis in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells as assessed by typical morphological features of apoptosis such as chromatin condensation and DNA fragmentation. The apoptosis induced by S-nitroso-octadecanethiol involves the release of cytochrome c from mitochondria and caspase 3 activation. Furthermore, the apoptotic efficiency is substantially enhanced approximately 30% upon exposure to the light compared to the dark condition. The amount of cytochrome C released from mitochondria in the presence of light was more than that in the dark; the activity of caspase-3 upon exposure to the light.

The present study suggests that S-nitrosothiollipids have the potential to be used as topical photochemotherapeutic agents for melanoma.

2.1 Introduction

2.1.1 Terminology of apoptosis

Apoptosis, or programmed cell death (PCD), is a highly regulated and energydependent process (Hengartner, 2000). Morphologically and biochemically, it is characterized by membrane blebbing, chromatin condensation, cell shrinking, and nucleus fragmentation (Kerr et al., 1972). Caspase, aspartate-directed cysteine protease, has been suggested to be a central executioner for these morphological and biochemical changes (Hengartner MO, 2000). Thus, caspase activation plays a key role in apoptosis. Caspase activation likely initiates by two distinct pathways: an extrinsic/death receptor pathway and an intrinsic/ mitochondrial pathway (Reed et al., 2000; Zimmerman et al., 2001).

2.1.2 Apoptotic pathways

2.1.2.1 Extrinsic/ Death receptor-linked apoptotic pathways

This apoptotic pathway requires the specific binding of a ligand to a cell surface death receptor to initiate caspase activation. Death receptor includes Fas, tumor necrosis factor receptor 1(TNFR 1). The death receptor-linked apoptotic pathway can be exemplified by the interaction of Fas ligand (FasL) and Fas death receptor (Fig 2.1.1). The binding of FasL to Fas death receptor leads to the recruitment of FADD (Fas-associated protein with death domain) to the Fas death receptor via the DD (death domain) interaction. Procaspase-8 is then recruited to the FADD, thus resulting in the

formation of DISC (death-inducing signaling complex). The procaspase 8 is autocatalyzed at DISC to form a mature and active enzyme caspase 8. The apoptotic caspase cascade was then initiated by the active caspase 8 (Reed et al., 2000; Zimmerman et al., 2001).

2.1.2.2 Intrinsic apoptotic pathway

This pathway involves release of multiple polypeptides from mitochondria. The most studied polypeptide is cytochrome c, an electron transport chain protein, which accumulates in the cytoplasm when released from mitochondria (Figure 2.1.2). In the cytoplasm, cytochrome c binds to the scaffolding protein Apaf-1(apoptotic protease-activating factor-1), leading to the formation of Apaf-1 oligomers. Procaspase-9 then binds to the Apaf-1 oligomers to form apoptosome (high molecular mass complex) (Strasser et al., 2000; Hengartner, 2000). Activated caspase-9 then proteolytically activates caspase-3. Activated caspase-3 then mediates the apoptotic cascades (Kaufmann et al., 2001).



Figure 2.1.1: Induction of apoptosis by the interaction of FasL with Fas receptor. The interaction of FasL with Fas leads to the recruitment of FADD to the death domain of Fas, then procaspase 8 is recruited to FADD, forming DISC (death-inducing signal complex). Procaspase 8 is then autoacitivated to mature and active enzyme caspase-8 to initiate apoptotic caspase cascades (Zimmerman et al., 2001).



Caspase-3

Figure 2.1.2: Induction of apoptosis via the mitochondria pathway. Cellular stress induces pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 family members to translocate from the cytosol to the mitochondria, where they induce the release of cytochrome c. Cytochrome c catalyzes the oligomerization of Apaf-1, which recruits procaspase-9and promotes its activation. This, in turn, activates procaspase-3, leading to apoptosis (Zimmermann et al., 2001)

2.1.3 Apoptotic pathways mediated by NO

NO has been suggested to be an effector molecule for macrophage mediated tumor cell death. Furthermore, NO mediated tumor cell death meets the morphological and molecular criteria of apoptosis (Albina et al., 1998). Therefore, studies have been undertaken to explore the role of NO in apoptosis. For example, many studies demonstrated that NO can induce apoptosis in various cell types such as macrophage cell lines (Messmer et al., 1995), thymocytes (Sandau et al., 1996), chondrocytes (Blanco et al., 1995), mesangial cells (Sandau et al., 1997), neurons (Lipton et al., 1993), vascular endothelial cells (Lopez-C et al., 1997), smooth muscle cells (Nishioet al., 1996), various tumor cells (Lorsbach et al., 1993) etc. Although there are different apoptotic mechanisms in different cell types, several general pathways for apoptosis induced by NO have been established. These pathways are the mitochondria-dependent/intrinsic apoptotic pathways.

2.1.3.1 Direct activation of mitochondria apoptotic pathway

NO can promote apoptosis via a direct effect on mitochondria by the opening of the permeability transition pore (PTP) (Green et al, 1998). Upon the opening of PTP, apoptotic protein cytochrome c is released from mitochondria into the cytosol to trigger apoptosis (Liu et al, 1996).

It has been suggested that the mitochondria inner membrane is an important site acted upon by NO (Shiva et al., 2001). In the mitochondria inner membrane, NO can reversibly bind to and inhibit the cytochrome c oxidase of the mitochondria respiratory

68

enzymes, resulting in the generation of reactive oxygen species, such as superoxide anion (O_2)

(Poderoso et al., 1996). The near diffusion-controlled reaction between NO and O_2^- produce peroxynitrite (ONOO⁻), a highly cytotoxic agent (Cadenas et al., 2000). It has been suggested that mitochondria ATP synthase and aconitase can be irreversibly inhibited by peroxynitrite. It also can cause the opening of permeability transition pore, cytochrome *c* release and caspase-3 activation to initiate apoptosis (Brown, 1999).

Indeed, previous studies have shown that ONOO⁻ can induce apoptosis in various types of cell lines, such as HL-60 cells (Yabuki et al, 1997), canine cerebral vascular muscle cells (Li, 2003) and human colon carcinoma cells (Kim et al, 2004).

2.1.3.2 MAPK (Mitogen-activated protein kinases) signalling pathways

2.1.3.2.1 MAPKs

MAP kinase is an essential part of the cellular phosphorylation/dephosphorylation signalling cascades. It plays a central role in cell growth, differentiation and programmed cell death (Chang et al., 2001). Mammalian MAPKs can be classified into at least 3 groups, each containing isoenzymes: [1] extracellular signal-related kinases (ERK1/2); [2] c-Jun N-terminal Kinases (JNK1/2/3); [3] p38 kinases (p386 $\alpha/\beta/\gamma$) where, JNK and p38 kinases are often described as stress activated protein kinases (SAPKs) because they are usually activated by a number of environmental stressors such as UV irradiation, heat shock and osmotic shock. Therefore, SAPKs are often associated with apoptosis, whereas ERK $\frac{1}{2}$ are typically associated with cell survival (Davis, 2000).

2.1.3.2.2 MAPKs activation by NO

MAPK's activation has been suggested to be involved in mediating NO induced apoptotic signals (Lander, 1996). However, the role of MAPK's activation in the NO induced apoptosis is complex, depending on the types of NO donor and the cells examined. For example, Callsen et al. (1999) reported that GSNO promoted apoptosis in RAW 264.7 macrophages with the activation of ERK1/2, JNK1/2 and p38. However, ERK1/2 activation is anti-apoptotic signal, whereas JNK1/2 activation is a pro-apoptotic signal and p38 activation is independent of GSNO-induced apoptosis in macrophages. While in another study with the same cell type, SNAP was used as NO donor, p38 and JNK1/2 were activated, but ERK1/2 was not activated. P38 activation is responsible for the apoptosis whereas JNK1/2 activation is unrelated to apoptosis (Jun et al., 1999). In yet another study SNAP induced apoptosis in the human Jurkat cells, all of three MAPKs were activated (Lander et al., 1996). These studies suggested that MAPKs activation and the role of MAPKs activation in the NO induced apoptosis are specific to the type of NO donors and cells examined.

How does MAPK's signal pathway stimulate pro-apoptotic protein release from mitochondria and consequently lead to apoptosis? Tournier et al., (2000) reported that activation of JNK, one of the stress-activated protein kinases, is required for mitochondria cytochrome c release and subsequently downstream activation of caspase-9 and -3 to initiate apoptosis. Several studies have demonstrated that the molecular mechanism responsible for cyctochrome c release induced by JNK activation may involve regulation of the state of the Bcl-2 protein family such as down-regulation of the

anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 and Bcl-xl proteins and upregulation of the pro-apoptotic Bax and Bad proteins; or phosphorylation of Bcl-2 and Bcl-xl by JNK (Choi, 2000; Fan, 2000).

2.1.3.3 p53-dependent apoptotic pathway

p53 activation is likely involved in NO-induced apoptosis. p53 activation is the consequence of DNA damage caused by NO (Messmer et al., 1994). p53 activation during NO-induced apoptosis has been observed in various cell types such as RAW 264.7 macrophages (Messmer et al., 1994), RINm5F cells (Messmer et al., 1996), breast cancer MCF-7 cells (Mortensen et al., 1999), astrocytes (Yung et al., 2004) etc. p53 activation is partly due to the DNA damage induced by NO (Messmer et al., 1994), or activation of JNK pathway leading to the phosphorylation of p53, thereby resulting in the stabilization of tumor suppressor p53 protein and subsequent increase of p53 levels (Buschmann et al., 2001).

2.1.4 Antiapoptotic effect of NO

NO has been suggested to be a double-edged sword. In addition to its pro-apoptotic effect, NO can also be anti-apoptotic. One explanation for this is that NO is a potent antioxidant free-radical scavenger (Hogg et al., 1998) and may suppress apoptosis by removing pro-oxidant molecules through radical-radical termination reaction. An alternative explanation for this is that S-nitrosylation of active site cysteine residues of caspase-3, a central executioner for the apoptosis, results in the inhibition of its activity, and consequent inhibition of apoptosis (Mannick et al., 1999).

2.2 Objective

RSNOs may release NO by photochemically homolytic cleavage of the S-NO bond (Singhet al., 1995). The role of photolysis of RSNOs in the cytotoxity of the tumor cells has been explored in our several studies. For example, we have shown that photolysis of GSNO resultes in the enhanced cytotoxity in the HL-60 human leukemia cells. The enhanced cytotoxity results from the NO released from photolysis of GSNO (Sexton et al., 1994). We also demonstrated that photolysis of GSNO is able to induce specific cell death in human Tenon's capsule (TC) fibroblasts (Tannous et al., 2000). Thus, RSNO could be used as a photochemotherapeutic agent in cancer therapy through the delivery of high and toxic concentrations of NO into the site of interest (Hogg, 2000).

Therefore, in the present study, a novel and lipophilic RSNO, S-nitroso-thiollipid was synthesized to explore its apoptotic effect on SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells upon exposure to the light

2.3 Materials and Methods

2.3.1 Materials

1-Octadecanethiol, Tert-butyl nitrite, Hoechst 33258, Phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, Pepstatin A, Pepstain B, DEVD-AFC and Griess reagent (N-(1-naphthyl)ethylenediamine dihydrochloride and Sulfanilamide), Fetal bovine serum (FBS) and Horseradish peroxidase were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St.Louis Mo). SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells were purchased from ATCC (ATCC number HTB-72).

Monoclonal anti-mouse cytochrome C antibody was from Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc. 1xPhosphate buffered saline (PBS)-137mM NaCl, 12.7mM KCl, 10mM Na₂HPO₄, and 1.76mM KH₂PO₄, PH 7.4

2.3.2 Methods

2.3.2.1 Synthesis of S-nitrosooctadecane thiol (ODTSNO)

1-octadecanethiol (LSH) was dissolved in chloroform. Equimolar tert-butyl nitrite was added and reaction was carried out in the dark at room temperature for 5 min. The concentration of ODTSNO produced was determined by measuring the absorbance at 340nm (ϵ_{340 nm}=980 M⁻¹cm⁻¹) (DeMaster et al., 1995).

2.3.2.2 Preparation of ODTSNO liposomes

50ul ODTSNO solution in chloroform was added into an ependorf centrifuge tube, 1ml 1xPBS was then slowly layered on the top of ODTSNO solution and sonicated for 5 min at room temperature. The liposome suspension formed in the PBS layer was transferred to another tube and diluted to the desired concentration.

2.3.2.3 Nitrite Assay

NO undergoes a series of reactions with several molecules present in biological fluids. The final products of NO in vivo are nitrite and nitrate. The sum of nitrite and nitrate can be the index of total NO production. Nitrite, a stable NO oxidation product, was determined using the Griess reaction. First, nitrate was converted to nitrite utilizing nitrate reductase. Then 50 μ l experimental sample was added to wells in triplicate. 50 μ l of 1% Sulfanilamide in 5% phosphoric acid was first added to the experimental samples and incubated 10min at room temperature in the dark. 50 μ l of 0.1% NED (*N*-1-napthylethylenediamine dihydrochloride) in water was then added to the experimental samples and incubated for 10min at RT in the dark. Nitrite was thus converted into a deeppurple azo compound. The absorbance of the azo chromophore was measured at 540nm using a microplate reader () to determine nitrite concentrations of the samples against a sodium nitrite standard curve.

2.3.2.4 Western blot analysis for cytochrome c released from mitochondria

Cells were scraped and harvested, washed twice with ice-cold PBS. Cells were then resuspended in a lysis buffer (2mM HEPES, 5mM MgCl₂, 1mM EGTA and 1% Triton X-100) containing a protease inhibitor mixture (0.1mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 5 μ g/ml pepstatin A, and 1 μ g/ml pepstain B) and placed on ice for 10min. Cells were then homogenized and centrifuged at 15,000 g for 15 min at 4°C to make cytosolic

74

fractions for detecting cytochrome c release from mitochondrial. Same amount of Protein samples (20µg) were mixed with an equal volume of 2x SDS sample buffer, boiled for 5 min, and then separated through 14% SDS-PAGE gels. Protein samples were then transferred to nylon membranes by electrophoretic transfer. The membranes were blocked in 5% skim milk in TBST (20mM Tris-HCl, 200mM NaCl and 0.2% Tween) for 1h, rinsed, and incubated with anti-cytochrome *c* monoclone primary antibody (1:1000dilution) overnight at 4°C. Primary antibody was removed by 3 x10min with TBST. Horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated anti-mouse secondary antibody (1:2000 dilution) was then added and incubated for 1h at RT with gentle shaking. Secondary antibody was removed by repeated washes as described for primary antibody. Blots were developed using the 3, 3'-diaminobenzidine substrate for immunocoupled HRP and bands were visualized with Alpha Innotech Corporation Imaging System. The protein concentration was determined by the Bradford assay.

2.3.2..5 Measurement of Caspase- 3 activity

Caspase-3 activity was determined in the cytosolic extracts by the fluorometric assay. Cytosolic extracts were prepared by the centrifugation of the cell lysates at 15,000g for 15min. The supernatants were incubated in caspase assay buffer [100mM Hepes (pH 7.5), 10% (w/v) sucrose, 0.1% CHAPS, 1mM EDTA, 10mM dithiothreitol in the presence of fluorochromic caspase substrate DEVD-AFC for 1h at 37°C. The increase in fluorescence as a result of AFC release was monitored at 505nm and caspase activity was expressed in fluorescence intensity/per mg of protein/min.

75

2.3.2.6 Cell culture

SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells were purchased from ATCC (ATCC number HTB-72). The SK-MEL-28 melanoma cells were cultured in ATCC medium: Minimum essential medium (Eagle) with 2 mM L-glutamine and Earle's BSS adjusted to contain 1.4 g/L sodium bicarbonate, 0.1 mM non-essential amino acids, and 90% of 1.0 mM sodium pyruvate,; 10% of fetal bovine serum and incubated at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5% CO_2 and 95% air. Exponentially growing skin cancer cells were seeded at 1×10^6 per six-well plate, and then the cells were exposed to various agents indicated in the results part.

2.4.7 Hoechst staining

Cells were stained with Hoechst dye $(5\mu g/ml)$ for 5min, washed and examined under fluorescence microscopy at 365nm excitation wavelength and 465nm emission wavelength. The percentage of apoptotic cells was determined by counting the number of nuclei showing chromatin condensation and fragmentation characteristic of apoptosis.

2.4.8 Light source

Overhead projector with the power of 300W was used as visible light source for treating the cells throughout the experiments.

2.4 Results

2.4.1 Instability of ODTSNO liposome upon exposure to the light

ODTSNO was synthesized as described in Methods. To determine the optimum duration of photolysis of ODTSNO liposome, the absorbance of ODTSNO at 340nm before and after exposure to the light was measured at the indicated exposure time as shown in Figure 2.4.1. ODTSNO liposome is relatively stable in the absence of light within 30min. In contrast, ODTSNO liposome is substantially decomposed in the presence of visible light within 30min. For example, about 80% of ODTSNO liposome was decomposed upon exposure to the light for 15 min. Therefore, 15min was used as exposure time in the present study in order to avoid potentially adverse effect of longer exposure to the light on the cells.

2.4.2 Uptake of ODTSNO liposomes

To determine the required duration for the SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells to take up ODTSNO liposome, 1mM ODTSNO liposome was added to the cells and incubated for various durations, then nitrite production in the cytosolic extraction was measured. As shown in Figure 2.4.3, the more nitrite, the longer the incubation time. However, uptake of ODTSNO liposome by Sk-MEL-28 human melanoma cells reached saturation after 30min incubation. In contrast, intracellular $[NO_2^-]$ of cell incubated with ODT remained constant for the duration of the experiment. Thus, 30 min was used as incubation time of ODTSNO liposome for the SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells in the following experiments.



Figure 2.4.1: Photolysis of ODTSNO liposome. 500uL of 780 μ M ODTSNO liposome and 500 uL PBS were combined in each of ten vials. Five vials were exposed to light, the other five vials were kept in the dark. At the indicated exposure times, absorbance at 340nm was measured by extraction of ODTSNO liposome with 1ml chloroform to determine the stability of ODTSNO liposome upon exposure to the light. Those values marked with an asterisk (*) are different from controls with statistical significance (p<0.05).



Figure 2.4.2: Standard curve for Griess reagent assay



Figure 2.4.3: Nitrite production from ODTSNO liposome. The SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells were incubated with 1mM ODTSNO liposome for the different lengths of time; excess liposomes were then removed. Cells were changed back to fresh medium. The cytosolic nitrite production in the medium was assayed as described in Methods. Those values marked with an asterisk (*) are different from controls with statistical significance (p<0.05).

2.4.3 Comparison of apoptosis induced by ODTSNO in the presence and absence of light in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells

NO is potently cytotoxic to tumor cells in vitro (Hibbs et al., 1988). Furthermore, previous studies have shown that NO can induce apoptosis in various types of cells including tumor cells. Much of this work has been performed with chemical NO donors, such as RSNOs. RSNOs as an NO donor have a biological relevance since they represent a storage form of NO in biological systems (Kolb, 2000). RSNOs have been suggested to be potential photochemotherapeutic agents for cancer. For example, we have shown that photolysis of GSNO resulted in an enhanced cytotoxic effect of GSNO on HL-60 leukemia cells (Sexton et al., 1994).

In the present study, we synthesized a novel and hydrophobic RSNO, S-nitrosooctadecanethiol (ODTSNO), to explore its apoptotic effect on SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells upon exposure to the light.

SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells were exposed to 2mM ODTSNO liposome for 30min. Excess ODTSNO liposome was then removed and the cells were changed back to fresh medium. One plate of SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells in the fresh medium was exposed to the overhead projector for 15min; another plate of cells was kept in the dark. Both plates of cells were then put back to incubator for 24 hours before the examination of the apoptotic effect of ODTSNO on SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells. As shown in Figure 2.4.4 (A), SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells treated by ODTSNO with and without light exhibit morphological apoptotic features such as membrane blebbing, chromatin condensation, and DNA fragmentation, compared with untreated and

80

1-octadecanethiol (ODTSH) treated cells. In addition, as shown in figure 2.4.4 (B) the percentage of apoptosis induced by ODTSNO in the presence of light in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells was approximately 65%, compared to approximately 30% in the absence of light.

In order to confirm that the observed apoptotic effects were due to NO and not to the chemical carrier moiety ODTSH, we repeated the experiments using an equimolar concentration of ODTSH. The results demonstrated that ODTSH had no effect on the apoptosis of SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells under dark and light conditions, thereby confirming the apoptotic role of NO released from ODTSNO in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells. In addition, in order to rule out the possibility that the apoptotic effect is partly due to the light itself, we also controlled the experiments using cells treated only with light. As shown in Figure 2.4.4 (B), light does not account for the apoptosis of SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells, suggesting that the increase of apoptotic efficiency in the presence of the light is attributed to the higher concentrations of NO released from ODTSNO with respect to the cells treated by ODTSNO without light.

Treatment of SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells with various concentrations of ODTSNO resulted in a concentration-dependent induction of apoptosis. Furthermore, apoptotic efficiency is higher in the presence of light than in the absence of the light at all the concentrations examined (Figure 2.4.5). In addition, SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells apoptosis induced by ODTSNO was time-dependent, with apoptotic percentage much higher in the presence of the light than in the absence of the light at all the times examined (Figure 2.4.6).

These results demonstrated that ODTSNO, a novel NO-donor compound of RSNOs, could induce apoptosis in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells as do other RSNOs such as GSNO. Furthermore, the apoptotic efficiency was greatly enhanced in the presence of light, suggesting that higher concentrations of NO were released by photolysis of ODTSNO with respect to the dark conditions; ODTSNO might have a potential to act as topical photochemotherapeutic agents for melanoma.

Figure 2.4.4: Apoptosis induced by ODTSNO in the presence and absence of light in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells

A-Legend

(I) SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells were incubated with medium alone (II) SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells were treated with LSH. (III) SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells were treated with ODTSNO. All the cells were stained with Hoechst dye 33258, and examined by a fluorescence microscope.

B-Legend

SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells were grown in 6-well plates and treated with 2mM ODTSNO liposome for 30min; excess ODTSNO liposome was removed. The cells were then exposed to the light for 15min and put back to the incubator for 24h. Apoptosis was determined by hoechst stain assay. Those values marked with an asterisk (*) are different from controls with statistical significance (p<0.05).

Figure 2.4.4

A





(* in $CHCl_3$ (2 mL) subsequent to the extraction of the culture media (5 mL) containing various dilutions of ODTSNO-lipsome suspensions)

Figure 2.4.5: Dose-dependent apoptosis induced by ODTSNO under dark and light conditions. Cells were treated with various concentrations of ODTSNO liposome for 30min, and then exposed to light for 15min. The cells were changed back to fresh medium and put back to incubator for 24h. Apoptosis was determined by Hoechst stain assay as described in Methods. Those values in the presence of light that are different from those in the dark with statistical significance (p<0.05) are marked with an asterisk

(*).



Figure 2.4.6: Time course of the ODTSNO-induced apoptosis in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells under dark and light conditions. SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells were treated by 1mM of ODTSNO liposome for 30min, and then exposed to light for 15min. The cells were changed back to fresh medium and put back to incubator. Apoptosis was then determined at the indicated times by Hoechst stain assay as described in Methods. Those values in the presence of light that are different from those in the dark with statistical significance (p<0.05) are marked with an asterisk (*).

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



(B)

Figure 2.4.7: (A) The release of cytochrome c from mitochondria during ODTSNOinduced SK-MEL-28 Human melanoma cells apoptosis under dark and light conditions. SK-MEL-28 Human melanoma cells were treated by 1mM ODTSNO for 30 min; excess ODTSNO was then removed and changed back to fresh media. The cells were exposed to the light for 15 min and put back incubator for 24h; cytochrome c release was assayed by Western blot. (B) The corresponding band densities of anti-cytotchtome c western blots.



Figure 2.4.8: Activation of caspase-3 during ODTSNO-induced apoptosis. SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells were treated with 1mM of ODTSNO liposome for 30min, Excess ODTSNO liposome was removed and cells were then exposed to light for 15min. The cells were then changed back to fresh medium and put back to incubator for 24h. Cells were harvested and cell extracts were obtained as described in Methods. Cytosolic extracts were incubated with the fluorogenic substrate Ac-DEVD-AFC, and the fluorescence of AFC released on proteolytic cleavage by active caspase-3 was measured.

2.5 Discussion

It has been suggested that NO has an important physiological role as an effector molecule in mediating macrophage-induced tumor cell cytotoxicity (Hibbs Jr., et al., 1988; Stuehr et al., 1989). Cytotoxic tumor cells exhibit morphological features of apoptosis, such as membrane blebbing, chromatin condensation and membrane-bound apoptotic bodies. Therefore, in this regard, macrophage-derived NO inhibits neoplastic cell growth by leading to the apoptosis in target tumor cells (Albina et al., 1998). NO has been suggested to play an essential role in mediating photo-induced cell death in human maligant cells (Ali et al., 2003). Many of the studies have demonstrated that NO can induce apoptosis in various tumor cell lines such as murine mastocytoma cells (Kitajima et al., 1994), leukemia cells (Shami et al., 1998) etc.

It has been reported that one NO source for the induction of apoptosis in tumor cell lines results from the endogenous NO produced from L-arginine via the NOScatalyzed pathway or exogenous NO such as authentic NO gas and chemical NO-donor compounds. Most studies are performed with chemical NO donor compounds, especially RSNOs, since RSNOs are relatively stable storage forms of NO in biological systems (Kolb, 2000, Stamler et al., 1992a). RSNOs possess NO-like activities such as vasodilation (Myers et al., 1990) and antiplatelet properties (Radomski et al., 1992). It has been suggested that RSNOs can exert their biological functions through the release of NO produced by photochemical cleavage of the S-NO bond. For example, we have shown that photolysis of GSNO with visible light resulted in enhanced cytotoxity to HL-60 leukemia cells (Sexton et al., 1994), suggesting that RSNOs could be used as photochemotherapeutic agents.
In the present study, ODTSNO, a novel lipophilic RSNO, was synthesized to explore its apoptotic role in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells upon exposure to the light. The present results demonstrated that ODTSNO could result in cell death of SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells in the dark by inducing the apoptosis, suggesting that ODTSNO was also subject to spontaneous release of NO in the dark, probably due to the buffer contaminated with metal ions such as Cu^{2+} (Williams et al., 1996a) or thiol groups (Scorza et al., 1997) in the medium or cell surface PDI present in the cells (Ramachandran et al., 2001). However, apoptotic efficiency was substantially enhanced in the presence of light, suggesting that ODTSNO could undergo photochemical cleavage to release higher concentrations of NO in the desired sites so as to increase the apoptotic efficiency, consistent with early conclusion that high levels of NO could cause self-destruction of tumor cells (Xie et al., 1997).

But how does ODTSNO induce apoptosis in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells? Two pathways have been suggested to be responsible for the apoptosis (Zimmerman et al., 2002; Reed et al., 2000). One is death receptor-mediated apoptotic pathway; another is mitochondria-dependent apoptotic pathway. Apoptotic signalling pathways initiated by NO have been suggested to belong to a mitochondria-dependent apoptotic pathway. One typical feature of the mitochondria-dependent apoptotic pathway is the release of cytochrome c from mitochondria, which leads to caspase activation through the apoptotic protease-activating factor-1 (Apaf-1). Therefore, we want to examine whether apoptosis induced by ODTSNO in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells involves the release of cytochrome c. The present data demonstrated that cytochrome c was released during the apoptosis induced by ODTSNO under the dark and light conditions.

91

Caspases, aspartate-directed cysteine proteases, are central to apoptosis (Hengartner, 2000). Caspase-3 is a well-characterized member of the effector caspases. Activation of caspase-3 has been proposed to be a key step in initiating the execution of apoptosis (Lin et al., 1998). Therefore, Caspase-3 activity was also examined in the present study during the apoptosis induced by ODTSNO. As a result, caspase-3 was activated, but the activity of caspase-3 is much higher in the presence of the light.

Therefore, apoptosis induced by ODTSNO in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells involved the release of cytochrome c from mitochondria and caspase-3 activation.

In addition, compared with the known water-soluble RSNOs, ODTSNO is lipophilic. Thus, the effective concentration of NO released from ODTSNO could be enhanced with respect to the classical hydrophilic RSNO, because NO concentration in a hydrophobic compartment is approximately 9 times higher than that in aqueous solution (Liu et al., 1998). The short half-life of NO in aqueous solution can be attributed to the presence of an active intermediate, N₂O₃, product of NO autooxidation, that is hydrolyzed to nitrite (Wink et al., 1998). However, lipophilic ODTSNO could rapidly accumulate in the membrane fraction. Thereby, higher concentrations of NO should remain in the membrane fraction after photolysis of ODTSNO. Higher concentrations of N₂O₃ should form in the membrane so as to initiate NO-mediated apoptotic signalling. Thus, the effective and actual concentration of ODTSNO in apoptosis should be less than that of classical and hydrophilic RSNO such as GSNO. In this regard, lipophilic ODTSNO might be an effective anti-tumor photochemotherapeutic agent compared to the classical RSNOs.

2.6 Conclusion

The present results demonstrated that novel and lipophilic ODTSNO could induce apoptosis in SK-MEL-28 human melanoma cells. The release of cytochrome c and caspase-3 activation was observed during the apoptosis induced by ODTSNO in SK-MEl-28 human melanoma cells. The apoptosis initiated by ODTSNO attributed to the NO released from ODTSNO. Furthermore, apoptotic efficiency is substantially enhanced approximately 30% upon exposure to the light. More cytochrome c was released in the presence of the light than in the absence of the light; the activity of caspase-3 increased approximately 1.4 fold in the presence of light relative to dark condition. Therefore, the present study suggested that S-nitrosothiollipids might have the potential to be used as topical photochemotherapeutic agents for melanoma.

References

- Abu-Soud, H. M., Wang, J., Roussear, D.L., Fukuto, J. M., Ignarro, L. J., and Stuehr, D. J. (1995) J Biol Chem 270, 22997-23006
- Abu-soud, H. M., Yoho, L. L., and Stuehr, D. J. (1994) J Biol Chem 269, 32047-32050

Adams, M.R., Kinlay, S., Blake, G. J., Orford, J. L., Ganz, P., and Selwyn, A. P. (2000) Annu Rev Med 5, 149-167

Albina, J. E., and Reichner, J. S. (1998) Cancer and Metastasis Reviews 17, 39-53

Ali, S. M., and Olivo, M. (2003) Int J Oncol 22, 751-756

Al-sa'doni, H., and Ferro, A. (2000) Clinical Science 98, 507-520

Andrew, P. J., and Mayer, B. (1999) Cardiovascular Research 43, 521-531

Arnelle, D. R., and Stamler, J.S. (1995) Archives of biochemistry and biophysics 318, 279-285

Baron, A. D. (1994) Am J Physiol 267, E187-E202

Baron, A. D., Steinberg, H. O., Chaker, H., Leaming, R., Johnson, A., and Brechtel, G. (1995) J Clin Invest 96, 786-792

Beckman, J. S., and Koppenol, W.H. (1996) Am. J. Physiol.Cell Physiol 40, C1424-C1437

Benesch, R., and Benesch, R. E. (1956) J Amer Chem Soc 73, 1597-1599

Blanco, F.J., Ochs, R. L., Schwarz, H., and Lotz, M. (1995) Am J Pathol 146, 75-85

Bloodsworth, A., O'Donnell, V. B., and Freeman, B. A. (2000) Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 20, 1707-1715

Bradford, M. M. (1976) Analytical Biochemistry 72, 248-254

Brown, M. S., and Goldstein, J. L. (1979) Proc Natl Acad Sci 76, 3330-3337

Brown, M. S., Ho, Y. K., and Goldstein, J. L. (1976) Ann N Y Acad Sci 275, 244-257 Brown, G. C. (1999) Biochim.Biophys.Acta 1411, 351-369

- Buschmann, T., Potapova, O., Bar-Shira, A., Ivanov, V. N., Fuchs, S. Y., Henderson, S.,Fried, V. A., Holbrook, N. J., Shiloh, Y., and Ronai, Z. (2001) Mol Cell Biol. 21,2743-2 754
- Cadenas, E., Poderoso, J. J., Antunes, F., and Boveris, A. (2000) Free Radic.Res 33, 747-756

Cai, H., and Harrison, D. G. (2000) Circulation Research 87, 840-844

Callsen, D., and Brune, B. (1999) Biochemistry 38, 2279-86

Celermajer, D. S. (1997) J Am Coll Cardiol 30, 325-33

Chait, A., Bierman, E. L., and Albers, J.J. (1978) Biochim Biophys Acta 529, 292-299 Chang, L., and Karin, M. (2001) Nature 410, 37-40

Chen, P. F., Tsai, A. L., Berka, K. K., and Wu, J. (1996) J Biol Chem 271,14631-14635]

Cheng, A., Chan, S. L., Milhavet, O., Wang, S., and Mattson, M. P. (2001) J Biol Chem. 276:43320-7; 2001.

Chisolm, G. M., and Steinberg, D. (2000) Free Radical Biology & Medicine 28, 1815-1826

Choi, W. S., Yoon, S., and Chang, II. (2000) J Neurochem 74,1621-1626

- Crane, B. R., Arvai, A. S., Gachhui, R., Wu, C., Ghosh, D.K., Getzoff, E.D., Stuehr, D.J., and Tainer, J. A. (1997) Science 278, 425-31
- Darley-Usmar, V. M., Hogg, N., O'Leary, V. J., Wilson, M. T., and Moncada, S. (1992) Free Radic Res Commun 17, 9-20

Davis, K. L., Martin, E., Turko, I.V., and Murad, F. (2001) Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 41, 203-236

Davis, R. J. (2000) Cell 109, 239-252

DeMaster, E. G., Quast, B. J., Redfern, B., and Nagasawa, H. T. (1995) Biochemistry 34, 11494-9

Denicola, A., Batthyany, C., Lissi, E., Freeman, B. A., Rubbo, H., and Radi, R. (2002) J Biol Chem 277, 932-936

Denninger, J. W., and Marletta, M.A. (1999) Biochimica et Biophysica Acta 1411, 334-350

Dicks, A. P., Beloso, P.H., and Williams, D. L. (1997) J Chem Soc Perkin Trans 2, 1429-1434

Dinerman, J.L., Mehta, J.L. (1990) J.Am.Coll.Cardiol 16, 207-222

Esterbauer, H., Gebicki, J., Puhl, H., and Jurgens, G. (1992) Free Radic Biol. Med 13, 341-390

Fan, M. Y., and Goodwin, M. V. T. (2000) J Biol Chem 275, 29980-29985

Ferguson, E., Hogg, N., Antholine, W. E., Joseph, J., Singh, R. J., Parthasarathy, S., and Kalyanaraman B. (1999) Free Radic Biol Med 26, 968-977

Ferretti, G., Bacchetti, T., Marotti, E., and Curatola, G. (2003) Metabolism 52,146-151

Ferretti, G., Bacchetti, T., Moroni, C., Vignini, A., Nanetti, L., and Curatola, G. (2004) J Cellular Biol 92, 351-360

Fischmann, T. O., Hruza, A., Niu, X. D., Fossetta, J. D., Lunn, C. A., Dolphin, E., Prongay, A. J., Reichert, P., Lundell, D. J., Narula, S.K., and Weber, P.C. (1999) Nat Struct Biol 6,233-242

Fleming, I., Bauersachs, J., Fisslthaler, B., and Busse, R. (1998) Circ Res 82, 686-695

Fossetta, J. D., Niu, X. D., Lunn, C. A., Zavody, P. J., Narula, S. K., and Lundell, D. (1996) FEBS lett 379, 135-138

Freedman, J. E., Frei, B., Welch, G. N., and Loscalzo, J. (1995) J Clin Invest 96, 394-400

Freeman, D. J., Norrie, J., Sattar, N., Neely, R. D., Cobbe, S. M., Ford, I., Isles, C., Lorimer, A. R., Macfarlane, P. W., McKillop, J. H., Packard, C. J., Shepherd, J., and Gaw, A. (2001) Circulaton 103, 357362

Furlong, B. Henderson, A. H., Lewis, M. J., and Smith, J. A. (1987) Br J Pharmacol 90, 687-692

- Gachhui, R., Abu-Soud, H. M., Ghosha, D. K., Presta, A., Blazing, M. A., Mayer, B., George, S. E., and Stuehr, D. J. (1998) J Biol Chem1273, 5451-5454
- Gachhui, R., Presta, A., Bentley, D. F., Abu-Soud, H. M., McArthur, R., Brudvig, G., Ghosh, D. K., and Stuehr, D. J. (1996) J Biol Chem 271, 20594-20602

Goldstein, S., Czapski, G., Lind, J., and Merényi, G. (2000) J Biol Chem 275, 3031-3036

- Gorren, A. C. F., List, B.M., Schrammel, A., Pitters, E., Hemmens, B., Werner, E.R., Schmidt, K., and Mayer, B. (1996) Biochemistry 35, 16735-16745
- Goss, S. P., Hogg, N., and Kalyanaraman, B. (1995) Chem Res Toxicol 8, 800-806

Goss, S. P., Hogg, N., and Kalyanaraman, B (1997) J Biol.Chem 272, 21647-21653

Green, D. R., and Reed, J. C. (1998) Science 281, 1309-1312

Griffith, O. W., and Stuehr, D. J. (1995) Annu Rev Physiol 57, 707-736

Gruetter, C. A., Barry, B. K., McNamara, D. B., Gruetter, D. Y., Kadowitz, P. J., and Ignarro, L. J. (1979) J Cyclic Nucleotide Protein Phosphor Res 5, 211-224
Harrison, D. G. (1997) J Clin Invest 100, 2153-2157

Hemmens, B., Goessler, W., Schmidt, W., and Mayer, B. (2000) J Biol Chem 275, 35786-35791

Hemmens, B., Gorren A. C., Schmidt, K., Werner, E. R., and Mayer, B. (1998) Biochem J 332 (Pt2), 337-342

Hengartner, M. O. (2000) Nature 407, 770-775

- Hibbs, J. B. Jr, Taintor, R. R., Vavrin, Z., and Rachlin, E. M. (1988) Biochem Biophys Res Commun 157, 87-94
- Hierholzer, C., Harbrecht, B., Menezes, J., Kane, J., Mac, M. J., Nathan, C. F., Peitzman, A., Billiar, T. R., and Tweardy, D. J. (1998) J Exp Med 187, 1-12

Hogg, N., and Kalyanaraman, B. (1998) Free Radic Res 28, 593-600 Hogg, N. (1999a) Anal Biochem 272, 257-262

Hogg, N. (2000) Free Radical Biology & Medicine 28, 1478-1486

Hogg, N., and Kalyanaraman, B. (1999b) Biochimica et Biophysica Acta.1411, 378-384

- Hogg, N., Kalyanaraman, B., Joseph, J., Struck, A., and Parthasarathy, S. (1993) FEBS 334, 170-174
- Hogg, N., Singh, R. J., Konorev, E., Joseph, J., and Kalyanaraman, B. (1997) Biochem J 323, 477-481

Hogg, N. (2002) Annu.Rev. Phamacol.Toxicol 42, 585-600

Hou, Y., Guo, Z., Li, J., and Wang, P. G. (1996) Bichem Biophys Res Commun 228, 88-93

Hotchkiss, K. A., Matthias, L. J., and Hogg, P. J. (1998) Biochim. Biophys.Acta 1388, 478-488

Hurshman, A. R., and Marletta, M. A. (1995) Biochemistry 34, 5627-5634.

Ignarro, L. J. (1989a) Semin. Hematol 26, 63-76

Ignarro, L. J. (1989b) Pharmacol.Res 6, 651-659

Ignarro, L. J., Cirino, G., Casini, A., and Napoli, C. (1999) Journal of Cadiovascular pharmacology 34, 879-886

Ignarro, L. J. (2000) Academic Press, P29

Jacobsen, D. W. (1998) Clin Chem 44, 1833-1843

Jakubowski, H., Zhang, L., Bardeguez, A., and Aviv, A. (2000) Circ Res 87, 45-51

Jakubowski, H. (1999) FASEB J 13, 2277-2283

Jakubowski, H. (1995) J Biol Chem 270,17672–17673.

Jakubowski, H. (1997) J Biol Chem 272,1935–1942.

Ji, Y., Akerboom, T. P., Sies, H., and Thomas, J. A. (1999) Arch Biochem Biophys 362, 67-78

- Jourd'heuil, D., Hallen, K., Feelisch, M., and Grisham, M. B. (2000) Free Radic Biol Med 28, 409-417
- Jourd'heuil, D., Jourd'heuil, F. L., Kutchukian, P. S., Musah, R. A., Wink, D. A., and Grisham, M. B. (2001) J Biol Chem 276, 28799-28805

Jun, C. D., Oh, C. D., Kwak, H. J., Pae, H. O., Yoo, J. C., Choi, B. M., Chun, J.S., Park,

R. K., and Chung, H. T. (1999) J Immunol 162, 3395-3401

Kahn, B. B., and Flier, J.S. (2000) J Clin Invest 106, 473-481

Kaufmann, S., and Hengartner, M. O. (2001) Trends Cell Biol 11, 526-534

Kelm, M., and Schrader, J. (1990) Circ Res 66, 1561-1575

Kerr, J. F. R., Wyllie, A. H., and Currie, A.R.(1972) Br J Cancer 26, 239-257

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

- Kerwin, J. F. Jr, Lancaster, J. R. Jr, and Feldman, P. L. (1995) J Med Chem 38, 4343-4362
- Kharitonov, V. G., Sundquist, A. R., and Sharma, V. S. (1995) J BiolChem 270, 158 164
- Kim, J. E., and Tannenbaum, S. R. (2004) J Biol Chem 279, 9758-9764
- Kitajima, I., Kawahara, K., Nakajima, T., Soejima, Y., Matsuyama, T., and Maruyama, I. (1994) Biochem Biophys Res Commun 204, 244-251
- Kolb, J. P. (2000) Leukemia 14, 1685-1694
- Konorev, E. A., Kalyanaraman, B., and Hogg, N. (2000) Free Radic Biol Med 1, 1671-1678.
- Koppenol, W. H., Moreno, J. ., Pryor, W. A., Ischiropoulus, H., and Beckman, J. S. (1992) Chem Res Toxicol 5, 834–842;
- Korth, H. G., Sustmann, R., Thater, C., Butler, A. R., and Ingold, K. U. (1994) J Biol Chem 269, 17776-17779
- Kroncke, K. D., Fehsel, K., and Kolb-Bachofen, V. (1995) Biol Chem Hoppe Seyler 376, 327-343
- Krumenacker, J. S., Hanafy, K. A., and Murad, F. (2004) Brain Research Bulletin 62, 505-515
- Lander, H. M., Jacivuna, A.T., Davis, R. J., and Tauras, J. M. (1996) Proc Natl Acad Sci 271, 19705-19709
- Li, H., Raman, C. S., Glaser, C. B., Blasko, E., Young, T. A., Parkinson, J. F., Whitlow, M., and Poulos, T. L. (1999) J Biol Chem 274, 21276-21284

100

- Li, J., Su, J., Li, W., Liu, W., Altura, B. T., and Altura, B. M. (2003) Neurosci Lett 350, 173-177
- Lin, K. T., Xue, J. Y., Lin, M. C., Spokas, E. G., Sun, F. F., and Wong, P. Y. K. (1998) Am J Physiol 274, C855-C860
- Liu, L., Hausladen, A., Zeng, M., Que, L., Heitman, J., and Stamler, J. S. (2001) Nature 410, 490-494
- Liu, X., Yang, J. K., Jemmerson, R., and Wang, X. (1996) Cell 86, 147-157
- Liu, X. P., Miller, M. J. S., Joshi, M. S., Thomas, D. D., and Lancaster, J. R. Jr. (1998) Proc Natl Acad Sci 95, 2175-2179
- Lopez-Collazo, E., Mateo, J., Miras-Portuga, M. T., and Bosca, L. (1997) FEBS 413, 124-128
- Lorsbach, R. B., Murphy, W. J., Lowenstein, C. J., Snyder, S. H., and Russell, S. W. (1993) J Biol Chem 268, 1908-1913

Lymar, S. V., and Hurst, K.J. (1995) Am Chem Soc 290, 52-57

- Malinski, T., Taha, Z., Grunfeld, S., Pattpm, S., Kapturczak, M., and Tomboulian, P. (1993) Biochem.Biophys.Res.Commun 193, 1076-1082
- Mannick, J. B., Stamler, J. S., Teng, E., Simpson, N., Lawrence, J., Jordan, J., and Finberg, R. W. (1999) Sciene 284, 651-654

Mather, K., Anderson, T., and Verma, S. (2001) Vascular Research 38, 415-422

Maxwell, A. J., and Cooke, J. P. (1998) Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens 7, 63-70

Mayer, B., and Hemmens, B. (1997) Trends in Biochemical Sciences 2, 477-481

Mayer, B., and Werner, E. R. (1995) Arch Pharmacol 351, 453-463

McCully, K. S. (1993) Ann Clin Lab Med 23, 477-493

- Messmer, U. K., Ankarcrona, M., Nicotera, P., and Brune, B. (1994) FEBS Lett 355, 23-26
- Messmer, U. K., Lapetina, E. G., Brune, B. (1995) Mol Pharmacol. 47(4):757-65.

Messmer, U. K., and Brune, B. (1996) Biochem J 319, 299-305

Moncada, S., Palmet, R. M. J., and Higgs, E. A. (1991) Pharmac Rev 43,109-141

- Mortensen, K., Skouv, J., Hougaard, D. M., and Larsson, L. I. (1999) J Biol Chem 274, 37679-37684
- Myers, P. R., Minor, R. L. Jr., Guerra, R. Jr., Bates, J. N., and Harrison, D. G. (1990) Nature (London) 345, 161-163
- Napoli, C., D'Armiento, F. P., Mancini, F. P., Witztum, J. L., Palumbo, G., and Palinski,W. (1997) J Clin Invest 100, 2680-2690
- Naruszeeicz, M., Mirkiewicz, E., Oleszewski, A. J., and McCully, K. S. (1994) Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis 4, 70-77
- Nedospasov, A., Rafikov, R., Beda, N., and Nudler, E. (2000) Proc Natl Acad Sci 97, 13543-8

Nathan, C. Q., and Xie, W. (1994) J Biol Chem 269, 13725-13728

- Nelson, D.L., and Cox M.M. (2000) Lehninger principles of biochemistry, 889-890
- Nemoto, T., Shimma, N., Horie, S., Saito, T., Okuma, Y., Nomura, Y., and Murayama, T. (2003) Eur J Pharmocol 458, 17-24
- Nishio. E., Fukushima, K., Shiozaki, M., and Watanabe, Y. (1996) Biochem Biophys Res Commun 221, 163-168

Noble, D. R., Swift, H. R., and Williams, D. L. (1999) Chemical Communications 22, 2317-2318

Oae, S., and Shinhama, K. (1983) Org Prep Proced Int 15, 165-198

Olszewski, A. J., and McCully, K. S. (1993) Free Radic Biol Med 14, 683-693

Packer, L., Methods in enzymology 233, 382-385

Padgett, C. M., and Whorton, A. R. (1998) Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics 358, 232-242

Padmaja, S., and Huie, R. E. (1993) Biochem Biophy Res Commun 195, 539-544

Palmer, R. M., Ashton, D. S., and Moncada, S. (1988) Nature 333, 664-666

Park, J. W., Billman, G. E., and Means, G. E. (1993) Biochem Mol Biol Int 30, 885-891

Pawloski, J. R., Hess, D. T., and Stamler, J. S. (2001) Nature 409, 622-626

Pietraforte, D., Mallozzi, C., Scorza, G., and Minetti, M. (1995) Biochemistry 34, 7177-7185

Pitas, R. E., Innerarity, T. L., Weinstein, J. N., and Mahley, R. W. (1981) Arteriosclerosis 1, 177-185

Poderoso, J. J., Carreras, M. C., Lisdero, C., Riobo, N., Schopfer, F., and Boveris, A. (1996) Arch.Biochem.Biophys 328, 85-92

Radomski, M. W., Palmer, R. M. J, and Moncada, S. (1987) Biochem Biophys Res Commun 148, 1482-1489

Radomski, M. W., Rees, D. D., Dutra, A., and Moncada, S. (1992) Br J Pharmacol 107, 745-749

Rafikova, O., Rafikov, R., and Nudler, E. (2002) Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci 99, 5913-5918

Ramachandran, N., Root, P., Jiang, X. M., Hogg, P. J., and Mutus, B. (2001) Proc Natl Acad Sci 98, 9539-9544

Raman, C. S., Li, H., Martasek, P., Kral, V., Masters, B. S., and Poulos, T. L. (1998) Cell 95, 939-950

Reed, J.C. (2000) Am J Pathol 157, 1415–1430

Reynolds MR, Berry RW, Binder LI. (2005) Biochemistry 44, 1690-1700

Rigobello, M. P., Scutari, G., Boscolo, R., and Bindoli, A. (2002) Free Radic Res 36, 1071-1077

Root, P., Sliskovic, I., Mutus, B. (2004) Biochem J. 382(Pt 2), 575-580

- Rubbo, H., Parthasarathy, S., Barnes, S., Kirk, M., Kalyanaraman, B., and Freeman, B. A. (1995) Arch. Biochem Biophys 324, 15-25
- Rubbo, H., Radi, R., Trujilo, M., Telleri, R., Kalyanaraman, B., Barnes, S., Kirk, Mn, and Freeman, B. A. (1994) J Biol Chem 269, 26066-26075
- Rubbo, H., Trostchansky, A., Botti, H., and Batthyany, C. (2002) J Biol Chem 383, 547-552
- Sandau, K., and Brune, B. (1996) Cell Signaling 8, 173-177

Sandau, K., Pfeilschifter, J., and Brune, B. (1997) J Immunol 158, 4938-4946

- Satoh, S., Kimura, T., Toda, M., Maekawa, M., Ono, S., Narita, H., Miyazaki, H., Murayama, T., and Nomura, Y. (1997) J Neurochem 69, 2197-2205
- Scharfstein, J. S., Keaney, J. F. Jr, Slivka, A., Welch, G. N., Vita, J. A., Stamler, J. S., and Loscalzo, J. (1994) J Clin Invest 94, 1432-1439

104

- Scherrer, U., Randin, D., Vollenweider, P., Vollenweider, L., and Nicod, P. (1994) J Clin Invest 94, 2511-2515
- Scorza, G., Pietraforte, D., and Minetti, M. (1997) Free Radic Biol Med 22, 633-642.
- Sexton, D. J., Muruganandam, A., McKenney, D. J., and Mutus, B., (1994) J Photochem Photobiol 59, 463-467
- Shami, P. J., Sauls, D. L., and Weinberg, J. B. (1998) Leukemia12, 1461-1466
- Shaw, A. W., and Vospe, A. J. (1977) J Chem Soc Faraday Trams 18, 1239-1244
- Shiva, S., Brookes, P. S., Patel, R. P., Anderson, P. G., and Darley-Usmar, V. M. (2001) Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci 98, 7212-7217
- Singh, R. J., Hogg, N., Joseph, J., and Kalyanaraman, B. (1995) FEBS 360, 47-51
- Singh, R. J., Hogg, N., Antholine, W. E., Goss, S. P. A, and Kalyanaraman, B. (1999) Arch Biochem Biophys 372, 8-15
- Stamler, J. S., Simon, D. I., Osborne, J. A., Mullins , M. E., Jaraki, O., Michel, T., Singel,D. .J., and Loscalzo, J. (1992a) Proc Natl Acad Sci 89, 444-448
- Stamler, J. S., Jaraki, O., Osborne, J., Simon, D. I., Keaney, J., Vita, J., Singel, D., Valeri,C. R., and Loscalzo, J. (1992b) Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci 89, 7674-7677
- Steinberg, D., Parthasarathy, S., Carew, T. E., Khoo, J. C., and Witztum, J. L. (1989) N Engl J Med 320, 915-924
- Steinberg, D. (1993) Am J Geriatr Cardiol 5, 38-41
- Steinberg, H.O., Cressman, E., and Wu, Y. (1997) Diabetes 46, 24A
- Steinberg, H. O., and Baron, A. D. (2002) Diabetologia 45, 623-634
- Stone, J. R., Sands, R. H., Dunham, W. R., and Marletta, M. A. (1995) Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 2 07, 527-577

Strasser, A., O'Connor, L., and Dixit, V.M. (2000) Annu Rev Biochem 69, 217-245

Struck, A.T, Hogg, N., Thomas, J. P., and Kalyanaraman, B. (1995) FEBS 361, 291-294

Stuehr, D. J. (1997) Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 37, 339-359

Stuehr, D. J., and Nathan, C. F. (1989) J Exp Med 169, 1543-1555

Tack, c.j., Smits, P., Willemsen, J. J., Lenders, J. W., Thien, T., Lutterman, J. A. (1996) Diabetes 45, 15-22

Tannous, M., Hutnik, C. M., Tingey, D. P., and Mutus, B. (2000) Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 41, 749-755

Tournier, C., Hess, P., and Yang, D. D. (2000) Science 288, 870-874

- Trujillo, M., Alvarez, M. N., Peluffo, G., and Freeman, B. A., (1998) Radi R. J Biol Chem 273, 7828-7834
- Tsikas, D., Sandmann, J., Lueben, P., Savva, A., Rossa, S., Stichtenoth, D. O., and Frolich, J. C. (2001) Biochimica et Biophysica Acta 1546, 422-434

Venema, R. C., Zou, J. H., Ryan, J. W., and Venema, V. J. (1997) J Biol Chem 272, 1276-1282

Verne, N. S., and Puppione, D. L Methods in Enzymology 128, 155-165

Vidal, M., Sainte-marie, J., Philippot, J., and Bienvenue, A. (1986) Biochimie 68, 723-730

Voet, D., Voet, J. G., and Pratt, C. W. (1999a) Fundamentals of Biochemistry 566-567
Voet, D., Voet, J. G., and Pratt, C. W. (1999b) Fundamentals of Biochemistry 154-155
Wade, D. P., Knight, B. L., and Soutar, A. K. (1988) Eur J Biochem 174, 213-218
Wang, M., Roberts, D. L., Paschke, R., Shea, T. M., Masters, B. S. S.M, and Kim, J.J. (1997) Proc. Natl. Acad Sci 94, 8411-8416

- Wang, P.G., Xian M., Tang, X.P., Wu, X.J., Wen Z., Cai T.W., Janczuk A.J., (2002) Chem. Rev. 102, 1091-1134
- Weisgraber, K. H., Innerarity, T. L., and Mahley, R. W. (1978) J Biol Chem 253, 9053-9062
- Williams, D. L. (1996a) Methods Enzymol. 268, 299-380

Williams, D. L. (1996b) Chemical Communications 10, 1085-1091

- Wink, D. A., Cook, J. A., Krishna, M. C., Hanbauer, I., DeGraff, W., Gamson, J., and Mitchell, J. B.(1995) Arch Biochem Biophys 319, 402–407
- Wink, D. A., Hanbauer, I., Laval, F., Cook, J.A., Krishna, M. C., and Mitchell, J. B. (1994) Ann. NY Acad Sci 738, 265–278
- Wink, D. A., and Mitchell, J. B. (1998) Free Radical Biology & Medicine 25, 434-456
- Wu, C., Zhang, J., Abu-Soud, H. M., Ghosh, D. K., and Stuehr, D. J. (1996) Biochem Biophys Res Commun 222, 439-444

Xie, K. P., Wang, Y. F., Huang, S. Y., Xu, L., Bielenberg, D., Salas, T., McConkey, D.

J., Jiang, W. D., Yabuki, M., Kariya, S., Inai, Y., Hamazaki, K., Yoshioka, T., Yasuda, T., Horton, A. A., and Utsumi, K.(1997) Free Rad Res 27, 325-335

Yla-Herttuala, S., Palinski, W., Rosenfeld, M. E., Parthasarathy, S., Care, T. E., Butler, S., Witztum, J. L., and Steinberg, D. (1989) J Clin Invest 84, 1086-1095

Yung, H. W., Bal-Price, A. K., Brown, G. C., and Tolkovsky, A. M. (2004) J Neurochem 89, 812-821

Zai, A., Rudd, M. A., Scribner, A. W., and Loscalzo, J. (1999) J Clin Invest 103, 393-399 Zhang, Y. H., and Hogg, N. (2004) Proc Natl Acad Sci 101, 7891-7896

Zimmermann, K. C., Bonzon, C., and Green, D. R. (2001) Pharmacol Ther 92, 57-70

Zimmermann, R., Panzenbock, U., Wintersperger, A., Levak-Frank, S., Graier, W.,
Glatter, O., Fritz, G., Kostner, G. M., and Zechner, R. (2001) Diabetes 50, 1643-1653
Zweier, J. L., Samouilov, A., and Kuppusamy, P. (1999) Biochimica et Biophysica Acta
1411, 250-262

Vita Auctoris

Name:	Jiyun Wang	
Education	Qiqihar University, Polymer Chemistry, China	
	1991-1995 B. Sc.	
	Beijing Inistitute of Clothing Technology, Polymer Chemisty, Chin	ıa
	1995-1998 M.Sc.	
	University of Windsor, Biochemsitry, Windsor, Ontario	
	2002-2005 M.Sc.	

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.